METSÄNTUTKIMUSLAITOKSEN TIEDONANTOJA 898, 2003 THE FINNISH FOREST RESEARCH INSTITUTE, RESEARCH PAPERS 898, 2003

Silvicultural control of Heterobasidion root rot in Norway spruce forests in southern Finland

Regeneration and vitality fertilization of infected stands

Tuula Piri

Finnish Forest Research Institute Vantaa Research Centre

Academic dissertation in Forest Pathology

To be presented, with the permission of the Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry of the University of Helsinki, for public criticism in Auditorium XIII of the University Main Building, Unioninkatu 34, on October 17th, 2003, at 12 o'clock noon.

Supervisor:	Professor Kim von Weissenberg Department of Applied Biology University of Helsinki Helsinki, Finland
Reviewers:	Professor Jan Stenlid Department of Forest Mycology and Pathology Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala, Sweden
	Doctor Stephen Woodward Department of Agriculture and Forestry University of Aberdeen Aberdeen, Scotland, UK
Opponent:	Professor Ottmar Holdenrieder Department of Forest Sciences Swiss Federal Institute of Technology

Publisher: Finnish Forest Research Institute, Vantaa Research Centre, P.O. Box 18, FIN-01301 Vantaa, Finland

Accepted by Kari Mielikäinen, Research Director, 8.9.2003.

Zurich, Switzerland

Photos: Erkki Oksanen Layout: Sari Elomaa

ISBN 951-40-1887-7 (printed version) ISSN 0358-4283 Helsinki 2003 Painopaikka

ISBN 952-10-1392-3 (PDF version) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi/ Helsinki 2003 Helsingin yliopiston verkkojulkaisut

Wir leben mitten in ihr (Natur) und sind ihr fremde. Sie spricht unaufhörlich mit uns und verrät uns ihr Geheimnis nicht. Wir wirken ständig auf sie und haben doch keine Gewalt über sie.

J. W. v. Goethe, 1783

To Valtteri and Elena

List of original articles

This thesis is based on the following articles, which are referred to in the text by the Roman numerals **I-IV**. All the articles are reprinted with kind permission of the publishers.

- I Piri, T. 1996. The spreading of the S type of *Heterobasidion annosum* from Norway spruce stumps to the subsequent tree stand. European Journal of Forest Pathology 26: 193-204.
- **II** Piri, T. and Korhonen, K. 2001. Infection of advance regeneration of Norway spruce by *Heterobasidion parviporum*. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 31: 937-942.
- **III** Piri, T. 2003. Early development of root rot in young Norway spruce planted on sites infected by *Heterobasidion* in southern Finland. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 33: 604-611.
- IV Piri, T. 1998. Effects of vitality fertilization on the growth of *Heterobasidion annosum* in Norway spruce roots. European Journal of Forest Pathology 28: 391-397.

Paper II was planned jointly by Tuula Piri and Kari Korhonen. Kari Korhonen also participated in the preparation of the manuscript.

Contents

Abstract	7
Acknowledgements	9
I Introduction	
1.1 The <i>Heterobasidion</i> annosum complex	
1.2 Heterobasidion root rot: initiation and development	
in Norway spruce forests	11
1.2.1 Primary infection by spores	11
1.2.2 Secondary spread by mycelium	12
1.2.3 The somatic incompatibility reaction in studying	10
the population structure of <i>Heterobasidion</i>	13
1.3 Impacts of Heterobasidion root and butt rot in Norway spruce	1.4
1 3 1 Incidence of Heterobasidion root rot and direct	14
losses caused by it	14
1.3.2 Indirect losses	
1.4 Factors favouring <i>Heterobasidion</i> in managed forests	
1.4.1 Logging operations	
1.4.2 Improvement of forest productivity	17
1.4.3 Afforestation of Norway spruce on agricultural land	
1.4.4 Air pollution	
1.5 Possibilities of silviculture in disease control	
1.5.1 Stand regeneration	
1.5.1.1 Mechanical soli preparation	19 20
1.5.1.2 Stump removal	
1.5.1.4 Tree species selection	
1.5.1.5 Regeneration method	
1.5.2 Logging operations and disease control	23
1.5.3 Nutrient management	25
2 Objectives of the thesis	
3 Materials and methods	
3.1 Sample plots (I, II, III)	
3.2 Measurements and sampling (I. II. III)	
3.3 Fertilization treatments (IV)	30
3.4 Inoculation of trees (IV)	30
3.5 Harvesting (IV)	31
3.6 Use of somatic incompatibility tests in the studies	31
3.7 Identification of <i>Heterohasidion</i> and <i>Armillaria</i> species with mating	test 21
3.8 Statistical analyses	22
J.O Staustical allalyses	

4 Results and discussion
4.1 Survival of <i>Heterobasidion</i> in spruce stumps after final felling
4.2 Disease transfer into the subsequent spruce regeneration
4.3 Secondary versus primary infection in relation to the regeneration method 36
4.4 Disease development in individual trees in relation to the regeneration method
4.5 Transfer of <i>Heterobasidion</i> into the regeneration of other tree species
4.6 Effect of admixed tree species on spread of the disease
4.7 Root contacts versus root grafts in disease transfer
4.8 The size of <i>Heterobasidion</i> genets during the course of a spruce rotation 41
4.9 Growth of <i>Heterobasidion</i> in roots of vitality-fertilized spruces
5 Conclusions 46
References

Abstract

Heterobasidion root rot is a significant management problem on Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) in southern Finland. Once the fungus has entered a stand, control of the disease has proved to be difficult. Consequently, any forest management practice that reduces losses caused by *Heterobasidion* is of great value.

This thesis concerns the effects of tree species selection and regeneration method on the transfer of Heterobasidion root rot from diseased spruce stands to the next tree rotation. In addition, the effect of vitality fertilization on the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* in roots of mature Norway spruce was also investigated. The studies were carried out on old spruce sites in southern Finland, where *Heterobasidion parviporum* is the dominant *Heterobasidion* species and by far the most important agent causing decay on Norway spruce.

Investigations on old stumps of the previous rotation showed that final cutting stumps remain as effective infection sources for several decades. Viable mycelium and active basidiocarps of Heterobasidion were found even in the oldest spruce stumps investigated, cut 46 years ago. The spread of *Heterobasidion* from old spruce stumps via root contacts to the surrounding regeneration was quantified. The fungus was isolated from stumps and regeneration and the fungal genotypes (genets) were identified by means of somatic incompatibility tests. Trees in the new tree generation were, regardless of species, principally infected by a genet that was also isolated from old stumps, indicating that the fungus had spread vegetatively through root contacts from the previous to the next tree generation. When planted after a spruce rotation infected by *H. parviporum*, silver birch (Betula pendula) and Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris) effectively prevented spread of the disease. The average number of regeneration trees infected per decayed spruce stump of the previous rotation was 0.04 trees in birch regenerations and 0.05 trees in Scots pine regenerations. Birch was more frequently infected by *H. parviporum* only in cases where the provenance was not adapted to the site. In the subsequent stands of lodgepole pine (Pinus contorta var. latifolia) an average of 0.5 trees per stump were infected, suggesting that lodgepole pine is more susceptible to *H. parviporum* than native Scots pine. The corresponding value in stands planted with Siberian larch (Larix sibirica) was 0.3 trees. Although the decay frequency will probably remain lower in the subsequent lodgepole pine and Siberian larch stands compared to the previous spruce stand, the possible consequences should be considered before these tree species are planted as monocultures on sites heavily infected by *H. parviporum*.

The tree species most heavily attacked by *H. parviporum* was Norway spruce. The average frequency of infected trees was clearly higher in the current than in the previous spruce stand only on sites regenerated with spruce. On infested sites, the regeneration derived from advance-growth spruce that had developed naturally under spruce overstorey proved to be more frequently infected by *Heterobasidion* than planted spruce regeneration of the same size. The number of regeneration spruces infected per decayed stump or tree of the previous rotation was 4.5 in advance-growth stands and 1.2 in planted stands. Not only the infection frequency but also the mode and progress of infection were related to the regeneration method. Planted spruce was mainly infected by a genet originating

from old stumps (71 % of all infected trees), whereas in advance regeneration only about half of the trees (53 %) were found to be infected by such a genet. The origin of infections not attributable to old stumps could not be identified with certainty. It seems conceivable, however, that suppressed advance-growth spruce is more susceptible to primary spore infection than planted spruce. On the other hand, the decay had advanced faster in the wood of rapidly growing, planted spruce than in the wood of slow-growing, advance-growth spruce.

In young, unthinned spruce stands the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* between regeneration trees was uncommon and, consequently, the occurrence of naturally established, broad-leaved trees in a stand did not have any significant influence on the disease frequency in Norway spruce. However, in planted stands, where the transplants were mainly infected vegetatively from old stumps, a mixed plantation favouring broad-leaved trees or Scots pine around decayed spruce stumps may considerably restrict the transfer of Heterobasidion root rot into the subsequent tree generation. In planted spruce stands, a 2.5-meter-wide area without spruce around colonized stumps decreased the number of infected trees by 50 %, and a 4-meter-wide area by 80 %.

The effect of vitality fertilization on the growth rate of *H. parviporum* in spruce roots was also investigated. The treatments were: 1) unfertilized control, 2) compound fertilizer containing P, K, Ca, Mg, S, Cu, Zn and B, 3) compound fertilizer plus nitrogen, 4) compound fertilizer plus nitrogen and limestone, and 5) stand-specific fertilizer containing N, P, K and Cu. *H. parviporum* was inoculated into the roots of spruce. The roots were sampled after 12 months and the growth of the fungus in the roots was determined. The mean linear growth in different treatments was: 1) 18.2 cm, 2) 25.6 cm, 3) 21.3 cm, 4) 26.0 cm, and 5) 29.8 cm. Because of the considerable variation in fungus growth on individual trees, as well as in different roots of the same tree, there were no statistically significant differences in mean fungal growth between the treatments. Nevertheless, the result indicates that the use of vitality fertilizers in diseased Norway spruce stands may, at least in the short term, slightly accelerate rather than slow down the development of Heterobasidion root rot.

Acknowledgements

This work was carried out at the Vantaa Research Centre of the Finnish Forest Research Institute (Metla). I am grateful to Professor emeritus Timo Kurkela for providing excellent working facilities and such a convivial working atmosphere in the group of forest pathologists.

I would like to thank my supervisor Professor Kim von Weissenberg, who encouraged me to write this thesis and, especially, to complete it.

I warmly thank the entire staff of the forest pathology section for providing a friendly working environment. They are also able to provide a healthy distance to scientific problems, which has often been of great value to me while struggling with this thesis. Not forgetting the refreshing influence of riding and snow boarding.

My special thanks go to Kari Korhonen, who has always had time to help me and to answer my unlimited questions. I highly appreciate his vast knowledge and experience in the field of root and butt rot. It has been a privilege to work under his guidance all these years. I wish to adopt at least his talent of keeping papers in order.

This thesis would have not been possible without the skilful technical assistance and much hard work of Kerttu Rainio, Sonja Sarsila, Tanja Jääskeläinen, Tanja Lambe, Hannu Kalaja, Mikko Loimalahti and Noaque Screiber. I can't remember a single day that has not been a pleasure to work with them in the laboratory or in the field. I would also like to thank Brita Aarnio who has taken care of a host of practical matters and helped me to solve both small and big problems. From her I have also learned that everything tends to turn out alright in the end.

I am very grateful to Pentti Kananen, Kaija Puputti and Markku Rantala, who have provided me with excellent experimental areas in Metla's research forests. The "Forest vitality fertilization"-project offered me very excellent conditions for root and butt rot experiments. I am very grateful to the project leader Professor emeritus Eino Mälkönen for this opportunity. The last two studies of the thesis were made as a part of the research program "Forest regeneration in southern Finland". It has been very rewarding to work with a large number of researchers representing different fields of silviculture. Especially I would like to thank the coordinator, Jaana Luoranen, for her help during the final stages of the process.

The pre-examiners of this thesis, Professor Jan Stenlid, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, and Dr. Steven Woodward, University of Aberdeen, Scotland, UK, are gratefully acknowledged for their friendly attitude and encouraging comments on the manuscript.

I wish express my best thanks to John Derome for revising the language of the thesis and the original manuscripts, Essi Puranen for help in preparing the figures, Erkki Oksanen for the photos, and Sari Elomaa for the layout-work of this thesis. I would also like to thank the staff at the library of Metla for their efficient and friendly service in acquiring literature.

I know there are two persons who are truly overjoyed that I have finally got this project finished. Valtteri and Elena, you have shown incredible patience during my thesis work. Thank you! I am very proud to have children like you. Finally, I warmly thank

Eino, who since our student years in Göttingen has shared with me all the projects of my life – also this one.

Financial support from the Marjatta and Eino Kolli Foundation, the Foundation of Foresters (Metsämiesten Säätiö), the Niemi Foundation and the Academy of Finland is gratefully acknowledged.

Vantaa, September, 2003

Junh Piri

I Introduction

1.1 The Heterobasidion annosum complex

Until the late seventies, *Heterobasidion annosum* Bref. (*Polyporus annosus* Fr., *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke), was regarded as a single taxonomic unit. In 1978, Korhonen identified, on the basis of mating experiments, two host-specialized intersterility groups within *H. annosum* in Finland and designated them as the "S" and the "P" group. The S spruce) group was mainly isolated from butt-rotted Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karsten), but occasionally also from Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) saplings. The P group was isolated from Scots pine and a range of other native conifers and broad-leaved trees (Korhonen 1978a). Later on, a third European intersterility group of *Heterobasidion* called the "F" group was identified in Italy (Capretti et al. 1990). The F (fir) group is confined to southern and central Europe and its principal host is silver fir (*Abies alba* Mill.) and other *Abies* species of southern Europe (Capretti et al. 1990, Capretti et al. 1994, Tsopelas and Korhonen 1996). Recently, the European intersterility groups were described as taxonomic species: the P group as *H. annosum sensu stricto*, the S group as *H. parviporum* Niemelä & Korhonen and the F group as *H. abietinum* Niemelä & Korhonen 1998).

Both the S and P groups are present in North America (Chase 1985, Harrington et al. 1989, Chase and Ulrich 1990). As in Europe, the North American P group has most often been isolated from *Pinus* hosts. Compared to the European S group, the North American S group has a wider host range, including trees in genera such as *Picea*, *Abies*, *Thuja*, *Pseudotsuga*, *Tsuga*, *Sequoiadendron*, *Pinus* and *Juniperus* (Chase 1985, Korhonen et al. 1998).

Only little is known about the variation of the *H. annosum* complex in Asia. So far, *H. parviporum* has been reported to occur in southern Siberia, northeastern China, Japan and eastern Himalayas (Dai and Korhonen 1999, Korhonen et al. 2001). The most eastern record of *H. annosum s. str.* is from the Altai area, southern Siberia (Korhonen et al. 2003). Although the puzzle of the *H. annosum* complex has not yet been solved, the ability to identify intersterile groups of *H. annosum* has increased our understanding of the behaviour of this widely distributed pathogen, and helped to develop disease-control strategies based on the different host preferences among the groups.

I.2 Heterobasidion root rot: initiation and development in Norway spruce forests

1.2.1 Primary infection by spores

Heterobasidion is capable of spreading over long distances by means of airborne spores. Basidiospores are produced in basidiocarps that often occur in the cavities of old stumps, on logs containing advanced decay, and on the roots of windthrown trees. At the time when spore production is at its highest, the number of *Heterobasidion* spores deposited in an infection centre in a mature Norway spruce stand in southern Finland can be as high as 42 000–151 000 spores/cm² per hour (Kallio 1970, Möykkynen et al. 1997). A small proportion of the released spores can be spread by air currents over distances from 50 to 500 km, but most of them are deposited within a distance of a few meters from the basidiocarp (Kallio 1970, Stenlid 1994a). Consequently, the basidiocarps are locally important inoculum sources in spruce stands. In Sweden, Rennerfelt (1946) and Stenlid (1987) have observed that *Heterobasidion* produces fewer basidiocarps in the northern part than in the southern part of its distribution area, which may be reflected in the increasing disease incidence on moving southwards.

In addition to basidiospores, *Heterobasidion* also produces asexual spores, conidia (Brefelt 1889). The conidial stage has been found on infected timber lying on the ground and on the cut surfaces of spruce stumps covered with logging residues (Rishbeth 1957, Peace 1962, Kallio 1971). Conidiophores have also been found in insect galleries (Bakshi 1950, 1952, Hunt et al. 1976), and some insects such as weevils (*Hylobius abietis*) have been shown to distribute the conidia of *Heterobasidion* (Nuorteva and Laine 1968, 1972, Kadlec et al. 1992). Although conidial inoculation of the roots, seedlings and stump surfaces has been used successfully in several studies (e.g. Kuhlman and Henrix 1964, Kuhlman 1969, 1970, Hyppel 1970, Schönhar 1978, 1979, Asiegbu et al. 1993, Bendz-Hellgren and Stenlid 1998), the role of the conidia in the natural infection process is not well understood. Möykkynen (1997) showed that conidia might be liberated into the air by wind gusts associated with high humidity or mist. Under Finnish conditions, however, basidiospores constitute the major part of spore inoculum (Kallio 1970, 1971, Möykkynen 1997).

After landing on the ground, a proportion of the spores are washed into the soil, where they can survive for several months (Molin 1957, Kuhlman 1969, Schönhar 1980). Inoculation experiments carried out by Dimitri (1969a) showed that basidiospores are able to infect wounded spruce roots in the soil. There is also some evidence that roots of suppressed trees are susceptible to spore infection (Rishbeth 1951b, Schönhar 1995). In managed forests, however, the spore infections occurring through wounds in the roots are considered to be of minor importance as compared with infections occurring through fresh stump surfaces or deep wounds above ground level (Redfern and Stenlid 1998). As a result of round-the-year fellings, fresh stump surfaces are available for spore deposition also in those seasons of the year (from May to October) when the spore distribution is profuse in southern Finland (Kallio 1970). Immense numbers of basidiospores with a wide range of genetic variation produced in perennial basidiocarps offer a good starting point for stump infection. On the other hand, even a low rate of spore discharge by *Heterobasidion* may lead to extensive stump infection if the spores of competing fungi are few or absent (Rishbeth 1951a).

1.2.2 Secondary spread by mycelium

Germination of individual basidiospores produces primary, homokaryotic mycelia. Conidiospores, in contrast, can be either heterokaryotic or homokaryotic. Apparently, most of the homokaryotic mycelia of *Heterobasidion* become heterokaryotized relatively rapidly as a result of a compatible mating (Rayner et al. 1987). Low infection rates may,

however, make heterokaryotization less probable and a high proportion of the colonies in one-year-old stumps can be homokaryotic (Stenlid 1994b, Korhonen and Piri 1994, Möykkynen and Kontiokari 2001). Although homokaryons of *Heterobasidion* have been shown to cause disease in North America (Platt et al. 1965, Garbelotto et al. 1997b), homokaryons in Finland very seldom, if ever, cause disease in living trees (Korhonen and Piri 1994). The secondary spread of *Heterobasidion* normally takes place through growth of the heterokaryotic mycelium.

Heterobasidion is incapable of growing freely in the soil (Hodges 1969). On alkaline soils, *Heterobasidion* can grow ectotrophically on the bark of pine roots (Rishbeth 1950). On soils with a low pH, the mycelium of *Heterobasidion* lives and spreads only in wood tissue (Yde-Andersen and Malla 1977). As indicated by Hartig as early as 1882, *Heterobasidion* spreads from infected stumps or trees to adjacent healthy trees through root contacts and grafts. *Heterobasidion* spreads faster in the roots of dead trees or in stump roots than in the roots of living trees because the former lack active defence systems (Schönhar 1978, Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). Studies carried out in the Nordic countries have shown that the fungus advances at a rate of about 9-12 cm per year in inoculated living spruce roots (Stenlid and Johansson 1987, Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999), and about 25 cm in stump roots (Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). In stem wood of Norway spruce, *Heterobasidion* tends to grow slightly faster than in living root wood, i.e. on an average 30-40 cm per year (Huse and Venn 1994, Hallaksela 1993, Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). In Finland, the maximum annual growth rate measured in spruce stem wood is one meter (Hallaksela 1993). Differences in fungal growth rate between individual trees are large and, at least in artificially inoculated trees, the growth rate tends to slow down with time, being at its highest in the first year after successful infection (Richter 1974, Hallaksela 1993).

Secondary spreading from old-growth stumps, thinning stumps or scarred trees to adjacent healthy trees is affected by host-related factors such as individual resistance, physiological condition and age of the tree (Ekman and von Weissenberg 1981, Lindberg and Johansson 1992, Dimitri 1994, Swedjemark and Stenlid 1997), pathogen-related factors such as size of the inoculum (Holmer and Stenlid 1993), virulence and age of the fungal individual (Swedjemark and Stenlid 1997, Huse and Venn 1994), soil properties directly or indirectly affecting the frequency of root contacts (Kuhlman 1973, Redfern 1984, 1998), and competition and antagonism from other microorganisms (Rennerfelt 1949, Greig 1962).

Heterobasidion is able to spread vegetatively not only into the same tree species growing in the same rotation, but also into other susceptible tree species of the same or subsequent tree generation (Greig 1962, Yde-Andersen 1978, Stenlid 1987, Piri et al. 1990, Capretti and Goggioli 1992, Vasiliauskas and Stenlid 1998, Rönnberg and Vollbrecht 1999, Vollbrecht and Stenlid 1999).

1.2.3 The somatic incompatibility reaction in studying the population structure of *Heterobasidion*

Somatic (= vegetative) incompatibility systems restrict the free exchange of nuclei and cytoplasm between genetically dissimilar mycelia and hence maintain the individuality

of secondary mycelia (Rayner et al. 1984, Rayner 1991). Within a *Heterobasidion* species, somatic incompatibility appears as a zone of sparse growth between paired heterokaryotic isolates of different genetic composition, whereas genetically identical isolates grow together to form a continuous mycelial mat (Stenlid 1985). The genetic mechanism of somatic incompatibility in *Heterobasidion* has not been clearly elucidated, but at least three or four loci are involved, one of them multiallelic, and it seems that the mechanism is controlled by nuclear genes that are not linked with sexual compatibility loci (Hansen et al. 1993a).

Although the somatic incompatibility system of higher fungi is still poorly understood, it has proved to be a useful tool to distinguish individuals of natural fungal populations (e.g. Stenlid 1985, Piri et al. 1990, Hansen et al.1993a). One disadvantage of this very simple method is that it does not always recognize small genetic differences between very closely related heterokaryons, like sib-related heterokaryons, for instance (Hansen et al. 1993b). The probability of any two unrelated *Heterobasidion* isolates being somatically compatible is extremely low (Hansen et al. 1993a).

Recognition of individual *Heterobasidion* mycelia (genets) in natural populations provides valuable information on the establishment of spore infections and mycelial spread of the fungus in forest stands. A high number of small genets indicates that the stand has been exposed to primary spore infection, most probably as a result of thinning operations, whereas genets of large size (high number of trees infected by the same genet) suggests that most of the trees have been infected through mycelial growth via root contacts. This information has obvious potential when assessing the effectiveness of different control measures against Heterobasidion root rot. The vegetative spread of the fungus can be controlled by reducing the number of root contacts between susceptible host trees (mixed stands or low stand density). A high number of spore infections emphasizes the importance of stump treatment as a control measure against *Heterobasidion* infection.

1.3 Impacts of Heterobasidion root and butt rot in Norway spruce forests in southern Finland

"The devil took, what the miser hoarded" owner of a rotten spruce stand in Mäntsälä, 1997

1.3.1 Incidence of Heterobasidion root rot and direct losses caused by it

In southern Finland, Norway spruce is economically the most important host of *Heterobasidion*. Almost 90 % of the total decay volume in Norway spruce stands in southern Finland is due to butt rot caused by *Heterobasidion* (Tamminen 1985). The known northern border of the distribution area of *Heterobasidion* is at approximately latitude 68° N. The fungus becomes more common towards the south, and the most serious damage caused by *Heterobasidion* on Norway spruce occurs along the coastal regions of southern Finland (Tamminen 1985, Mäkelä et al. 1998). *Heterobasidion* is a problem particularly in old, pure spruce stands on fertile, non-paludified, old spruce

sites, which are close to sea level. Based on the material collected from 146 clear cutting areas in southern Finland, the relative butt-rot frequency, expressed as the proportion of butt-rot spruces out of the total stem volume of the spruces, averaged 18.5 %. In the southernmost part of the country, where *Heterobasidion* is the most common, the decay frequency averaged 35.4 % (Tamminen 1985). Butt rot causes, on an average, a 6 to 9 %, max. 37 % reduction in saw timber yield in final cuttings (Tuimala 1979, Tamminen 1985, Kaarna-Vuorinen 2000). In single stands, the reduction in the sales revenues due to butt rot can be over 30 % (Tamminen 1985, Kaarna-Vuorinen 2000).

1.3.2 Indirect losses

In addition to the reduction of timber yield and quality, Heterobasidion root rot reduces the growth of spruce (Arvidson 1954, Henriksen and Jørgensen 1953, Kallio and Tamminen 1974, Tamminen 1985, Bendz-Hellgren and Stenlid 1995, 1997) and deteriorates the stem form by causing thickening of the lower part of the trunk (Henriksen and Jørgensen 1953, Arvidson 1954, Kallio and Tamminen 1974, Tamminen 1985). The role of Heterobasidion root rot as a major cause of a growth reduction in Norway spruce stands is often overlooked. In Sweden, decayed trees produce ca. 10 % less volume growth compared with healthy trees over a 5-year period (Bendz-Hellgren 1997). In individual stands and in the longer term, the growth losses can be considerably higher (Henriksen and Jørgensen 1953, Bendz-Hellgren and Stenlid 1997). Moreover, butt rot renders trees susceptible to wind damage (Bazzigher and Schmid 1969, Schmid-Haas 1994, Vollbrecht et al. 1994) and to attacks by the bark beetle *Dendroctonus micans* (Kangas 1952, Petersen 1952, Francke-Grosmann 1954). The result is reduced forest productivity and increased expenses in logging small numbers of damaged trees, scattered throughout the forest.

The use of various control methods to reduce disease in the current and future rotations requires investments. The abandonment of logging in summertime because of the high infection risk or, alternatively, the use of control methods to prevent infection of stump surfaces in summer cuttings, means extra costs. Most of the silvicultural control methods, such as reduced rotation length, prescribed burning, stump removal and change of tree species, involve costs. At the present time it is difficult to predict the benefits of the control measures due to the lack of long-term experience. Thus, no detailed calculations of the total costs caused by *Heterobasidion* in Finnish forests have been made. Based on a rough estimate, the annual economic losses due to root and butt rot in Finland are reported to be around 35 million \notin (Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1998).

1.4 Factors favouring Heterobasidion in managed forests

"H. annosum is a fungus that follows man's footsteps into the forest" Korhonen et al. 1998.

I.4.1 Logging operations

Several recent reports support the early statement of Meinecke (1914) that increased human activities in the forest has contributed to an increased incidence of Heterobasidion

root rot (e.g. Venn and Solheim 1994, Shaw et al. 1994, Otrosina and Garbelotto 1998, Filip and Sullivan 1998). Unquestionably, the greatest losses are associated with the stumps left after cutting operations. The pioneering work by Rishbeth (1949, 1951a) showed that air-borne spores of *Heterobasidion* colonize freshly exposed stump surfaces, and therefore operations such as thinning enable the fungus to become established in pine plantations where it was formerly absent. Since then, the importance of freshly cut stumps as the primary sources of infection has been recognized on Norway spruce (Molin 1957, Yde-Andersen 1962, Kallio 1965, 1970, 1971, Paludan 1966) and several other tree species (e.g. Kuhlman and Hendrix 1964, Cobb and Barber 1968, Driver and Wood 1968, Wallis and Reynolds 1970, Morrison et al. 1986). Weather conditions and the number of airborne inoculum at the time of harvesting are the most important factors determining the incidence of stump infection (Rishbeth 1957, Yde-Andersen 1962, Solheim 1994, Brandtberg et al. 1996). In southern Finland, spores of Heterobasidion are in the air from April to November, most frequently from later May to the end of October (Kallio 1970). During that period the infection percentage of freshly cut spruce stumps varies from about 5 to 26 % (Kallio and Hallaksela 1979, Hallaksela and Nevalainen 1981, Lipponen 1991). Although not all stump infections result in stump colonization, even a small percentage of colonized stumps markedly increases the amount of inoculum on the site and enables the infection of stands where the fungus is initially absent (Morrison and Johnson 1978, Hallaksela and Nevalainen 1981).

In addition to stump surfaces, also other fresh wood surfaces, such as logging wounds in the aerial parts of trees and stumps, expose a Norway spruce stand to primary infection by air-borne spores. Especially the employment of heavy thinning machines in young forest stands often leaves scars on the trunks and roots of the remaining trees, which are subsequently prone to infection by decay fungi including Heterobasidion (Nilsson and Hyppel 1968, Isomäki and Kallio 1974, Aufsess 1978). The number of successful Heterobasidion infections of standing trees increases with increasing size and depth of the lesion (Dimitri 1969a). Generally, root injuries near the stem base often cause decay, while decay in root injuries distant from the stem is less frequent and the extent of the decay is more limited (Nilsson and Hyppel 1968, Isomäki and Kallio 1974). The most important wound decay fungus on Norway spruce is Stereum sanguinolentum (Alb. & Schw.) ex Fr. (von Aufsess 1978, Roll-Hansen and Roll-Hansen 1981, Vasiliauskas et al.1996). Unlike Heterobasidion, it does not spread via root contacts into the adjacent trees (Vasiliauskas 1994). In southern Finland, Heterobasidion was isolated from 7 % of root injuries and 14 % of trunk injuries on Norway spruce damaged by timber harvesting machines. In other material also collected from southern Finland, the proportion of wounds infected by Heterobasidion was as low as 2 % (Hallaksela 1984). According to Norwegian studies, Heterobasidion is the most frequent wound parasite in summer injuries, whereas S. sanguinolentum more frequently invades injuries inflicted at other times of the year (Roll-Hansen and Roll-Hansen 1980, Solheim and Selås 1986, Solheim 2003). In summer thinnings in which the stumps are treated but the proportion of damaged standing trees is high, logging wounds may thus be an important avenue of *Heterobasidion* infection under favourable weather conditions.

1.4.2 Improvement of forest productivity

Forest management that is oriented towards speeding up the growth rate of trees has been shown, at least partially, to increase the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot. *Heterobasidion* tends to attack fast-growing spruce (Arvidson 1954), and the decay proceeds faster in fast-growing than in slow-growing trees (Isomäki and Kallio 1974, Laiho 1983, Dimitri and Schumann 1989, Dimitri 1994). Measures designed to improve tree growth such as fertilization, thinning and drainage have, in some studies, been found to be associated with increased decay incidence (Rennerfelt 1946, Basham 1973, Dimitri and Schumann 1989, Alcubilla et al. 1990). Other studies have shown, however, that while forest fertilization improves tree growth, it does not necessarily decrease the resistance of trees to decay (Seibt 1964, Cowling et al. 1969, Yde-Andersen 1977a, Laiho 1978).

Several studies have shown that liming, especially in the long term, may increase the risk of infection by *Heterobasidion* and also accelerate the growth rate of fungus already present in Norway spruce stands (e.g. Matthesen 1982, Dimitri and Schumann 1989, Stenlid and Bendz-Hellgren 1996). Although the primary goal of older liming trials and practices was to improve tree growth (Ilvessalo 1923), it has subsequently been found that liming has a long-term negative effect on the growth of spruce (e.g. Derome et al. 1986). Thus, the increased butt rot incidence in limed stands does not seem to be connected to the improved tree growth. Instead, liming raises the soil pH, which may have a contributory influence on disease development (Rishbeth 1951b, Evers 1973). Some of the negative effects of liming on conifers, such as the death of fine roots and mycorrhizal root tips (Lehto 1994), may increase the risk of infection by *Heterobasidion*. Regardless of its negative effects, liming has proved to be an effective way to counteract soil acidification in forests suffering from decline in Central Europe (Huettl and Zoettl 1993).

The high growing capacity of Norway spruce has been mentioned as one reason for high butt rot frequencies in spruce stands in Denmark and southern Sweden where spruce, introduced outside its natural range, has better growth than the original deciduous forests (Rennerfelt 1946). Even when planted within its natural range, the ecophysiological maladaption of spruce to specific sites may increase the susceptibility of artificially regenerated stands to root disease (Rennerfelt 1946, McDonald 1990). Spruce seedlings subjected to moderate drought stress showed an increased infection frequency by *Heterobasidion* through the bark, and an accelerated growth rate of the fungus (Lindberg and Johansson 1992).

Until recently it was a common practice in Finland to manage forests for single species stands. The tree species composition was controlled already at the seedling stage by cleaning to make the stand even-aged, homogeneous and rapid growing. Both the cultivation of monocultures (Rishbeth 1973) and use of high planting density in pure regenerations (Venn and Solheim 1994) increase the number of root contacts available for the disease to spread.

Because Norway spruce is a fast-growing species and produces timber preferred by industry, consecutive spruce rotations are becoming more common even on infested sites. Several earlier studies have demonstrated that the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot tends to increase in successive spruce rotations (Jørgensen et al. 1939, Holmsgaard et al. 1961, Schönhar 1973, Yde-Andersen 1978). The determining factor in these situations is the infection potential of the infected stumps of the previous stand. Where spore infections of healthy stumps after final felling are frequent, regenerations established even after a healthy spruce rotation can be severely infected, and the relationship in disease incidence between successive spruce generations may be unclear (Rönnberg and Jørgensen 2000, Rönnberg et al. 2003).

1.4.3 Afforestation of Norway spruce on agricultural land

A high incidence of Heterobasidion root rot is characteristic of new conifer plantations established on sites with no previous forest history (Rohmeder 1937, Rennerfelt 1946, Rishbeth 1949, 1957, Holmsgaard et al. 1968, Werner 1971, Graber 1996). The disease incidence on former agricultural land seems to be connected to certain soil properties favouring the pathogen; such as high soil pH (Rishbeth 1951b, Maraite and Mayer 1966, Werner 1971) and sparsity of soil microflora antagonistic or competitive to *Heterobasidion* (Rishbeth 1949, 1951b, Mańka and Łakomy 1995, Sierota and Kwaśna 1998). Factors unfavourable to the host tree include an unbalanced nutrient status (Rennerfelt 1946), soil compaction (Ankudinov 1950) associated with shallow root systems and frequent intertree contacts (Kuhlman 1973, Reynolds and Bloomberg 1982) and an absence of ectomycorrhizal fungi (Lange 1993). Ultimately, it is difficult to distinguish between the effect of factors influencing activity of the fungus and that of factors affecting host resistance.

As in the first spruce rotation generally, infection of thinning stumps is a major determinant in the establishment of Heterobasidion in a spruce plantation on former arable land (Rishbeth 1950, Schönhar 1971, Werner 1971, Pratt and Greig 1988, Swedjemark and Stenlid 1993, Hanso et al. 1994, Venn and Solheim 1994, Bendz-Hellgren et al.1999). However, it is also possible that root lesions resulting from unfavourable physical soil properties are infection routes for *Heterobasidion* (Dimitri 1969b). It has been shown that the level of resistance of living bark to Heterobasidion infection is strongly dependent on site conditions and may be less in very productive stands on fertile arable soils (Redfern 1984, Lindberg and Johansson 1991). Inoculation experiments carried out in Sweden showed that the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* in root wood of spruce planted on arable land is no faster than that in the roots of spruce growing on old forest land (Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). The authors suggest that the shallower root system with frequent root contacts and grafts, as well as less competition from soil fungi, may increase disease transfer between trees and thus the overall frequency of Heterobasidion root rot on arable land (Bendz-Hellgren 1997, Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999).

I.4.4 Air pollution

Increasing levels of pollutant emissions have been shown to predispose a number of tree species, including Norway spruce, to damage by *Heterobasidion* (e.g. Domański 1978, James et al. 1980a, Schmidt 1985, Raddi et al. 1993). Both the susceptibility of the host

tree to infection and the growth rate of the fungus in a tree tend to increase as a consequence of air pollution (James et al. 1980a, 1980b, Raddi et al. 1993). One substantial effect promoting disease development is related to fungi antagonistic to *Heterobasidion*: mycorrhizosphere fungi inhibiting the growth of *Heterobasidion* were totally absent or were few in number in an area strongly polluted with industrial emissions, and were more frequent in an area free of excessive pollution (Kowalski 1989). Also colonization of pine stumps by competitors of *Heterobasidion* (*Trichoderma* spp. and blue stain fungi) was less in trees injured by photochemical air pollutants than in healthy trees (James et al. 1980b). On the other hand, direct effects of air pollution on the pathogen, such as reduced conidial production, germination and growth, have been reported; under field conditions, however, they appear to have little potential effect on the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot (Grzywacz and Wazny 1973, James et al. 1982). According to the model developed by James and Cobb (1989) for the mixed conifer forests in southern California, tree losses from Heterobasidion root rot are 6.5 times greater in stands severely damaged by air pollution than in stands only moderately or slightly damaged. Although a cold climate and relatively nutrient-poor soil are considered to intensify the harmful effects of air pollution on trees (Raitio 1990, Bäck 1994), there have been no observations of severe forest damage caused by pollutant emissions in Finland or in the other Nordic Countries (Lindgren et al. 2000, Ingerslev et al. 2001).

The Earth is now about 0.5° C warmer than it was 100 years ago, and a part of the observed temperature increase has been attributed to increased emissions of greenhouse gases and aerosols (Houghton et al. 1996). The natural variation in the climate is large in Finland. However, according to climate scenarios it is expected that the annual mean temperature may increase by $0.6-3.6^{\circ}$ C (relative to 1961-1990) by 2050. It is also estimated the annual precipitation rate will increase (Carter et al. 1995). With increasing temperature, the distribution area of *Heterobasidion* may move farther towards northern Finland, while the damage due to root and butt rot may become more severe in southern Finland.

1.5 Possibilities of silviculture in disease control

"Control measures are, in fact, almost impossible once the fungus is below ground" Rishbeth 1949.

1.5.1 Stand regeneration

1.5.1.1 Mechanical soil preparation

Commercial clear cutting is a silvicultural system widely employed for the regeneration of Norway spruce forest in southern Finland. Following harvest, sites are usually prepared for planting by mechanical soil preparation such as harrowing, scarification and mounding or a combination of these techniques. Whether soil preparation has any effect on the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot in the subsequent spruce generation is not well known. In Denmark, Treschow (1958) did not find any difference in the infection rate between spruce planted 40–60 years earlier on deep-ploughed sites or on sites without soil preparation. Furthermore, no significant increase or decrease in decay incidence

was found in ploughed spruce sites in Germany (Seibt 1964), compared with unploughed sites. On the other hand, Redfern (1984) reported that the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* was influenced by the direction of the plough ridges: the spread was more frequent along the ridges than between ridges separated from each other by a furrow. It is not known whether the ploughing had an effect on the total disease incidence. Ploughing as a soil preparation method is, however, no longer used in Finland for aesthetic and other reasons.

Light soil preparation treatments such as harrowing and scarification may enhance the spread of the disease. According to Rönnberg and Vollbrecht (1999) there might be a risk that scarification, by distributing pieces of infected stump roots across the sites, increases the potential for *Heterobasidion* infection of young larch seedlings. On the other hand, soil preparation markedly improves the survival and early growth of spruce seedlings and increases a natural admixture of birch. In the majority of instances, mechanical soil preparation is a prerequisite for successful forest regeneration under Finnish conditions (Raulo and Rikala 1981, Kinnunen 1989, Mälkönen 2001).

1.5.1.2 Stump removal

Stump removal is a direct control measure to remove inoculum from infested sites and avoid carry-over of the disease to the new stand. In Great Britain, stump removal has proved to be an effective and useful method to control Heterobasidion root rot in heavily infected pine stands (Greig 1984, Greig et al. 2001). In Sweden, Stenlid (1987) found that the incidence of Heterobasidion infection significantly decreased on sites where stumps of the previous rotation had been removed and the soil was ploughed and sieved free of roots thicker than 5 mm prior to planting. Nevertheless, the frequency of decay caused by fungi other than Heterobasidion did not differ significantly between plots with or without stump removal. Results obtained in a tree species experiment in Denmark showed, however, that stump removal had little influence on the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot, although for most tree species it had a mitigating effect (Bornebush and Holm 1934, Yde-Andersen 1970). The reason for disease spreading was that some pieces of infected roots were left in the soil, from which the fungus may have spread to the next tree generation (Yde-Andersen 1970). Leaving the lifted stumps on a regeneration site apparently also reduce the effectiveness of stump removal as a control method of Heterobasidion root rot (Kurkela 2000).

Stump removal is an expensive control method, and because earlier there was no use for the lifted stumps, stump removal was not introduced into practical forestry in Finland (Kuitto 1984). During the last few years, however, there has been renewed interest in stump removal; the lifting process has been developed, and stumps are now utilized as a source of energy. As a result of these developments, and because the new technique enables site preparation without extra costs, the removal of stumps is considered to be economically justified even on healthy sites. Although even complete stump removal does not eliminate the source of infection entirely from the infested site, it reduces carryover of the disease to the new stand. Thus, stump removal may become a practicable control procedure on infested spruce and pine sites where a change of tree species is not possible.

1.5.1.3 Prescribed burning

In southern Finland, Kallio (1965) studied the effect of prescribed burning on the aerial infection of Norway spruce stumps and found that burning strongly reduced stump infections on a clear cutting area. The control mechanisms provided by prescribed burning remained, however, largely unclear. Penttilä and Kotiranta (1996) observed that burning totally destroyed *Heterobasidion* basidiocarps and thus, at least in the short-term, burning reduces the incidence of local inoculum. It has also been shown that soil sampled from a burned area totally inhibits germination of *Heterobasidion* conidia (Kelley and Curl 1972). Furthermore, there is some evidence that burning increases soil microbial populations antagonistic to *Heterobasidion* (Froelich et al. 1978).

On the other hand, the severity of Heterobasidion root rot is related to soil pH and is more serious on alkaline than on acid soils (Rishbeth 1951b). Hence the temporarily alkaline conditions caused by burning (Viro 1969) may favour disease development. Factors such as root vigour and water-supply presumably affect the resistance of roots of young conifers to Heterobasidion (Rishbeth 1951b, Lindberg and Johansson 1992). On burned sites, where surface organic matter is destroyed and the roots easily suffer from drought, the young trees may be more susceptible to infection (Rishbeth 1949, 1951b). Rishbeth (1951a) also showed that basidiospores are able to germinate on freshly charred surfaces of pine trunks. The fungus then colonized the underlying unaffected tissues and the chance of establishment was possibly increased by the destruction of fungal competitors in the pine bark. Fire-damaged pine roots are the principal entry point for decay-fungi including Heterobasidion in pine stands (Littke and Gara 1986, Otrosina et al. 1995). These results indicate that the use of burning as a control measure against Heterobasidion may actually increase the incidence of the disease, depending on the site conditions, fungal flora, intensity of the fire, and other more or less unknown factors. More information is needed about the survival of *Heterobasidion* in spruce stumps after burning, as well as about the infection of the new spruce generation established on a burned site, in order to assess the effectiveness of prescribed burning as a control method against Heterobasidion root rot.

1.5.1.4 Tree species selection

When regenerating infested sites, the best method to avoid losses in the following tree generation is to cultivate a tree species that is resistant to the *Heterobasidion* species occurring on the site. On old spruce sites in southern Finland, where *H. parviporum* is the most frequent decay-causing agent (Piri et al. 1990, Korhonen and Piri 1994), regeneration with broad-leaved trees and Scots pine is recommended (Korhonen 1978a). Scots pine is not fully resistant to *H. parviporum* and some pines planted near decayed spruce stumps may become infected and die (Korhonen 1978a, Jokinen and Tamminen 1979). With increasing stand age, however, the resistance of Scots pine to *H. parviporum* increases and the spread of the disease in a pine stand is checked. On sites with a pine history *H. annosum s.str.* may predominate, also in Norway spruce stands (Korhonen et al. 1992, Thomsen 1994). In spruce stands infected by *H. annosum s.str.*, admixture of Scots pine and birch (*Betula pendula* Roth) are also at risk of infection. As a pure stand,

on the other hand, birch has proved to be very resistant to *H. annosum s.str.* under Finnish conditions. Apparently, *H. annosum s.str.* needs pine or spruce as a food base to be able to infect living birch. Aspen (*Populus tremula* L.) growing in a diseased conifer stand may become infected by *H. annosum s.str.*, but generally not by *H. parviporum* (Korhonen and Piri 1994, Kauhanen 2002).

Norway spruce is valuable as saw timber and pulpwood in Finland and, instead of changing the tree species, it may be economically more profitable to continue growing spruce even on relatively highly infested sites in spite of the fact that losses caused by root and butt rot cannot be avoided in the future spruce rotation. Norway spruce may also be the preferred tree species because most spruce sites are too fertile for the production of high-quality pine timber, and both birch and pine regenerations are often seriously endangered by browsing damage by elk (*Alces alces*) and other cervids (Heikkilä and Raulo 1987, Lääperi and Löyttyniemi 1988, Jalkanen 2001). The degree of infection by *Heterobasidion* of different tree species, including Norway spruce, that are regenerated on sites where the previous tree generation had been Norway spruce attacked by *Heterobasidion* is the main subject of this thesis.

Use of regeneration stock of a provenance adapted to local environmental conditions may increase the resistance of spruce to Heterobasidion root rot (McDonald 1990, Lindberg and Johansson 1992). In the future, the use of selected resistant individuals may be the most effective method for controlling *Heterobasidion* infections in Norway spruce forests (e.g. von Weissenberg 1980, Dimitri 1980, Swedjemark et al. 2001, Elfstrand et al. 2001).

Several Nordic studies concerning the effect of mixed tree species on butt rot incidence in Norway spruce support the idea that an admixture of Scots pine or birch in mature spruce stands reduces the spread of the disease and protects a proportion of the spruce from infection (Rennerfelt 1946, Enerstvedt and Venn 1979, Huse 1983, Piri et al. 1990, Lindén and Vollbrecht 2002). Due to the presence of resistant tree species the total production of sound wood is also greater in mixed stands than in pure spruce stands. The fact that the number of *Heterobasidion* inocula per unit area in the form of decayed spruce stumps is less in mixed than pure spruce stands may be of some importance for the following tree generation (Piri et al. 1990). So far, no information is available about the effects of other tree species on the root rot frequency of Norway spruce in the early stages of a rotation. The influence of naturally regenerated broadleaf trees on the early infection of advance-growth and planted spruce is treated in papers **II** and **III**.

1.5.1.5 Regeneration method

A few *Heterobasidion* studies deal with the relationship between regeneration method and disease incidence on Norway spruce. These studies are based on inventories made in mature spruce stands and show divergent results. According to Weissen (1981), naturally regenerated spruce is less often and less severely affected by Heterobasidion root rot than planted spruce. Based on material collected in Switzerland, Graber (1996) reported that, although the total butt rot damage was less in naturally regenerated spruce stands than in planted stands, butt rot caused by *Heterobasidion* was more common in naturally regenerated spruce stands. According to statistics collected by Falck (1930) in the Harz Mountains, the volume of butt rot was lower but the proportion of infected spruce higher in naturally regenerated than in planted spruce stands. In Norway, no difference in total butt rot frequency or in the frequency of Heterobasidion butt rot was found between naturally established and planted spruce stands (Stamnes et al. 2000).

Advance-growth spruce developed under a spruce overstorey before the regeneration cutting form a major part of the plant stock (60–80 %) in naturally regenerated spruce stands in southern Finland (Hänninen et al. 1972, Räsänen et al. 1985). In Russia, Semenkova (1971) has shown that advance-growth spruce can be seriously infected by *Heterobasidion*. Other studies also support the view that suppressed spruce growing in the understorey are more susceptible to decay fungi, including *Heterobasidion*, than free-standing, dominant spruce (Kangas 1952, Schönhar 1995, Gramss 1992).

In planted spruce stands the risk of root rot infection is supposedly associated with root damage caused by lifting in the nursery, as well as with the damage caused by twisting or bending the roots during planting (Ouelette et al. 1971, Graber 1996). The decay risk associated with planting can be minimized by planting high-quality nursery stock adapted to the local environmental conditions, by careful working in the nursery and field, by using container seedlings instead of bare root seedlings, and by using correct planting techniques (Singh and Richardson 1973, Singh 1975, Thies and Russell 1984). Dense regenerations favour the spread of the disease as a result of competition stress and more frequent root contacts with adjacent trees. According to Külla and Lõhmus (1999), the formation of root grafts, which are a pathway for secondary infection, can be avoided by planting fewer than 2 500 plants per ha. The distance between trees should not be less than 1.5-2 m. In dense regenerations the number of thinning stumps will also be great and, consequently, the risk of stump infection will also increase (Due 1960, Redfern 1984, Venn and Solheim 1994, Johansson and Pettersson 1996). On the other hand, greater losses to Heterobasidion can be tolerated at higher planting densities than at lower densities (Greig 1984). Current management practice in Finland favours a spacing of 2.2 m, i.e. about 2 000 plants per ha (Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset 2001), which appears to be low enough to hamper the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* in the early stages of stand development.

The results obtained by Möykkynen and Miina (2002) emphasize the importance of disease transfer from the previous to the next spruce generation. The presence of butt rot at the first thinning had a larger impact on the soil expectation values than the butt rot, which developed from stumps infected by airborne spores during the first thinning. Consequently, silvicultural measures that decrease the transfer of *Heterobasidion* to the next rotation of spruce are fully justified. Papers **II** and **III** of the thesis treat the effect of regeneration method on the transfer of Heterobasidion root rot from old spruce rotations to the subsequent spruce regeneration.

1.5.2 Logging operations and disease control

The extent of damage caused by *Heterobasidion* in Norway spruce stands is closely correlated with the frequency and intensity of thinning operations (Molin 1957, Venn and Solheim 1994). The risk of infection of freshly-cut stumps and wounds is high during the period when spores of *Heterobasidion* are present, i.e. from April to November in

southern Finland (Kallio 1970). The most effective means to eliminate the risk of stump and wound infection is to schedule the logging operations in the winter time when the temperature is below -5° C (Kallio 1970, Solheim 1994, Brandtberg et al. 1996, Möykkynen et al. 2000). Moreover, snow and frozen soil protect roots against logging injuries; the injuries are fewer and smaller than those inflicted in summer operations and, consequently, the decay starting from injuries advances less rapidly (Isomäki and Kallio 1974).

Rishbeth's elucidation of the importance of stumps as an infection route of Heterobasidion resulted in the development of control measures that reduce spore infection in harvested stands. Several biological and chemical control agents have been experimentally used against stump infection in Norway spruce stands, and a few of them have found practical use. In Finland, spore suspensions of Phlebia gigantea (Fr.) Donk (commercial name "Rotstop") or urea are recommended for use in summer thinnings of spruce and pine stands, as well as in final cuttings if the tree species is not changed. Urea, when applied as a 30 % solution immediately after cutting, reduces the infection rate of spruce stumps by approximately 86 % (Johansson and Brandtberg 1994). Urea per se is not toxic to *Heterobasidion*; the protecting effect is based on the high pH value of above 7 caused by the ammonia formed in the hydrolysis of urea (Johansson et al. 2002). Comparable or even better protection than given by urea has been obtained with the competing fungus P. gigantea, extensively used in practical forestry in Finland (Korhonen et al. 1994, Korhonen and Lipponen 1995). Its advantage over chemicals is that, apart from blocking the entry of Heterobasidion through the stump surface, P. gigantea grows down into the stump and thus, to some extent at least, also blocks the spread of *Heterobasidion* in the stump and roots (Korhonen and Lipponen 1995). Although the number of harvesting machines equipped with stump treatment devices, as well as the annually treated area, continues to increase, stump treatment is not yet a standard practice in Finnish forests. According to Möykkynen et al. (2000), stump treatment is profitable in the thinning of spruce (one thinning during a rotation) if the stump infection rate is above 10 %.

The effect of the number and intensity of thinning operations on disease incidence has been investigated in several studies. In general, few and light thinnings performed as late as possible during the rotation are recommended to control the incidence of Heterobasidion root rot (e.g. Henriksen and Jørgensen 1953, Venn and Solheim 1994, Vollbrecht and Agestam 1995, Möykkynen et al. 2000, Möykkynen and Miina 2002). Based on a simulation model and nonlinear stochastic optimization, Möykkynen et al. (2000) showed that, in Norway spruce stands exposed to infection by *Heterobasidion*, one thinning and a 6-year shorter rotation than normal resulted in the highest soil expectation value at a 3 % interest rate. Management without commercial thinnings was recommended by Vollbrecht et al. (1994) for slowing down disease development in spruce stands. An unthinned stand escapes primary spore infection, but the rate of secondary infection may also be reduced due to the fact that *Heterobasidion* spreads more slowly in the roots of living trees than in dead stump roots (Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). On the other hand, based on results of long-term studies in Germany, Schönhar (1997) recommends thinnings to prevent strong root and crown competition that increases susceptibility of Norway spruce to Heterobasidion. Külla and Lõhmus (1999) suggest

that the thinning of a Norway spruce stand should be completed before the formation of root grafts (i.e. before the stand age of 15–20 years) in order to reduce secondary spread of *Heterobasidion*. After that, no thinnings was recommended until the final harvesting.

The probability of stump infection decreases with decreasing stump diameter (Paludan 1966) and the risk of spore infection in stumps created in precommercial thinning seems to be small (Benz-Hellgren and Stenlid 1998). A Norwegian study showed, however, that under favourable conditions *Heterobasidion* may infect a high proportion (20.5%) of precommercially thinned spruce stumps in the diameter class 6–7 cm (Solheim and Bjøre 1998). The spread of the fungus to adjacent trees is, anyway, not common in young spruce stands (Vollbrecht et al. 1995a, Külla and Lõhmus 1999) and, so far, treatment of precommercial thinning stumps has not been considered necessary in Finland or the other Nordic Countries.

The last opportunity to reduce losses in mature Norway spruce stands seriously affected by *Heterobasidion* is to shorten the rotation length (e.g. Graber 1996, Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999). In practice, however, it may not be easy to assess the point when the production of sound timber is less than the decay rate. Simulation models like that constructed by Möykkynen et al. (2000; cited above) could be useful tools in making decisions about the application of control methods during stand development.

1.5.3 Nutrient management

Some Russian investigations have shown that combined NPK fertilization can increase the resistance of Scots pine to Heterobasidion root rot (e.g. Pasternak 1979, Fedorov et al. 1979, Raptunovich 1989). Novikov (1976) reported the same positive effect on fertilized Norway spruce. However, the influence of fertilizer treatments on forest health is complex and no generalizations can be made about whether the application of compound fertilizers increases or decreases the incidence of root and butt rot in conifer forests.

In Europe, a new type of forest fertilizer treatment, so-called vitality or reconditioning fertilization, designed to prevent or alleviate forest decline caused by air pollutants, was introduced in the late 1980s and at the beginning of 1990s (Huettl 1988, Huettl et al. 1990). The purpose of vitality fertilization is to improve the vitality and resistance of forest trees suffering from nutrient deficiencies and imbalances, to compensate for nutrients removed from the forest ecosystem by intensive biomass harvesting, and to counteract natural and anthropogenic soil acidification. Research on this topic has recently also been carried out in the Nordic countries (Andersson et al. 1998, Mälkönen 1998, Mälkönen et al. 2000). The fertilizers used in these studies have a low nitrogen content or are nitrogen-free, and may contain trace elements and macronutrients. They often consist of a mixture of fast- and slow-release compounds. Long-term fertilization effects as well as minimization of leaching losses, are achieved using slow-release compounds.

Only little information is available about the influence of different reconditioning fertilizers on the development of Heterobasidion root rot in Norway spruce stands. An inoculation experiment carried out in a compensatory fertilized Scots pine stand in south-eastern Finland showed, however, that application of N-free compound fertilizer may retard the development of Heterobasidion root rot in an infected pine stand. Furthermore, a slow-release compound fertilizer without supplementary limestone may also increase

the resistance of Scots pine to *Heterobasidion* infection (Piri 2000). The effect of a nitrogen-free vitality fertilizer on the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* in spruce roots has also been studied in Sweden. In this study, the mycelial growth was slightly faster in the roots of fertilized trees than in the roots of control trees (Wahlström and Barklund 1994). Study **VI** of this thesis deals with the growth rate of *H. parviporum* in the roots of Norway spruce treated with different vitality fertilizers.

2 Objectives of the thesis

The aim of the first paper was to determine the longevity of *Heterobasidion* mycelium in Norway spruce stumps after final felling and, further, the importance of old stumps as sources of infection in the subsequent tree generation consisting of Norway spruce, Scots pine, lodgepole pine (*Pinus contorta* Dougl. ex Loud. var. *latifolia* Wats.), Siberian larch (*Larix sibirica* Ledeb.) or silver birch (*B. pendula*). The frequency of the disease in the two tree generations was determined, and the transfer of the disease from old spruce stumps to the next tree generation was investigated by identifying genotypes of *Heterobasidion* occurring in the stumps of the previous spruce generation and in the diseased trees of the present generation.

The subject of papers **II** and **III** was the early development of Heterobasidion root rot in young, unthinned advance-growth and planted Norway spruce regeneration on sites infected by *Heterobasidion*. In order to clarify the effect of regeneration method on the transfer of Heterobasidion root rot from the previous spruce rotation and the role of admixed tree species in disease spread, the incidence of *Heterobasidion* infections as well as the origins and spatial distribution of the *Heterobasidion* genets were determined in consecutive spruce rotations.

The last study (paper IV) was carried out to elucidate how vitality fertilization affects the development of Heterobasidion root and butt rot in Norway spruce forests where the disease is a serious problem. The growth rate of *H. parviporum* in the roots of Norway spruce treated with four different vitality fertilizers was determined with the aid of inoculation experiments.

The main topics of the thesis are the transfer of *Heterobasidion* to the subsequent tree rotation and the effect of vitality fertilization on disease development, which are important aspects when devising silvicultural controls for this disease. Also, the routes and the rate of secondary spread of *Heterobasidion* in the course of a Norway spruce rotation are discussed.

3 Materials and methods

3.1 Sample plots (I, II, III)

A total of 90 sample plots were established in 32 different stands on forest soil in southern Finland (Lapinjärvi, Loppi, Ruotsinkylä, Sipoo and Solböle; Fig. 1). The sites were of the *Myrtillus* and *Oxalis-Myrtillus* forest site types, which are typical spruce sites in southern Finland (Cajander 1949). The previous rotation on each site had been Norway spruce infected by *Heterobasidion*. In study I, the infested sites were planted after clear-cutting with Scots pine, lodgepole pine, Siberian larch or silver birch or regenerated naturally with Norway spruce. The age of the planted stands varied from 8 to 44 years and the age of naturally regenerated spruce stands from 45 to 53 years. In study I, the



Fig. I. Location of the experimental areas.

regeneration consists of advanced-growth spruce developed under a spruce overstorey. In study **III**, the sites were planted after clear-cutting with Norway spruce. The mean age of the advance-growth spruce in study **II** varied from 14 to 44 years and the age of the planted spruce in study **III** from 2 to 23 years.

Some regeneration stands were cleaned (**I**, **III**) and two were thinned (**I**) before the investigation. No admixed tree species were left on the cleaned plots. On the uncleaned plots, the proportion of admixed tree species (naturally regenerated pine, birch (*B. pendula* and *B. pubescens* Ehrh.), rowan (*Sorbus aucuparia* L.), white alder (*Alnus incana* (L.) Moench) and European aspen (*Populus tremula*) varied from 5 to 80 percent.

The size of the sample plots in study I varied from 0.04 to 0.3 ha depending on the area of the stand compartment and the distribution of old rotation stumps infected by *Heterobasidion*. In studies II and III, circular plots were established in the disease centres. Individual disease centres (i.e. groups of infected trees) contained one to eleven colonized trees or stumps (on average three trees) of the previous rotation encompassing an area averaging 20 m in diameter. The control plots were established in the healthy part of the stand, where no signs of *Heterobasidion* infection had been observed in the earlier tree generation.

3.2 Measurements and sampling (I, II, III)

The total growing stock, including the stumps of the previous rotation, was mapped on all the regeneration plots. Seedlings shorter than 30 cm were ignored. Height, diameter at breast height or at stem base and age were recorded for the regeneration tree species, and height for the naturally regenerated admixed tree species. Species and diameter of all the stumps of the present and previous rotation were also recorded.

In the middle-aged, naturally regenerated spruce stands (I) wood samples were taken with an increment borer from the butt and 3–4 main roots of all standing trees and thinning stumps. In the planted larch, pine and birch stands (I) the core samples were normally taken only from trees showing external symptoms of infection (foliage chlorosis, reduced growth, resin flow, presence of basidiocarps) and from decayed stumps. Additional core samples were taken from larches growing close to infected stumps or trees in order to assure that as many infected trees as possible were detected.

The root systems of all the advance-growth spruce (II) and planted spruce younger than 20 years of age (III) were dug out and examined for infection. In the older stands of planted spruce (III), the samples were taken from butt and main roots with an increment borer. Boring is not as reliable method for detecting infected trees by as examination of the whole root system. It is therefore possible that older trees with very incipient infection have been classified as non-infected trees. In planted spruce, however, decay seems to advance rather rapidly and investigation of the root systems of young planted spruces showed that, except for a very few trees, the fungus had reached at least one of the main roots in all the infected trees. Healthy appearing wood cores were also cultivated on malt agar in order to check for incipient infections.

The samples from old conifer stumps of the previous rotation (I, II, III) and from overstorey trees (II) were taken with an increment borer or, in cases where the stump had advanced decay, with an axe and a saw. The presence or absence of basidiocarps on

each stump and tree sampled was recorded. The decay areas on the stump tops were described and used as an indication that the tree had been infected and colonized by *Heterobasidion* prior to being felled.

Wood samples were cultured on malt agar (2 % ME). Mycelia of *Heterobasidion* and *Armillaria* growing out of the wood samples were isolated. In addition to *Heterobasidion* and *Armillaria*, some other, frequently occurring basidiomycetes (*Resinicium bicolor* (Alb. and Schw. ex Fr.) Parm., *Sistotrema brinkmannii* (Bres.) J. Erikss., *Fomitopsis pinicola* (Sw. ex Fr.) Karst., *Phlebia gigantea* and *Stereum sanguinolentum*) were also isolated from old spruce stumps (I). The root systems of advance-growth spruce (II) and young planted spruce (III) were washed, cut into 5-cm-long sections and incubated in plastic bags for one to four weeks. Careful washing of the root samples with a brush under running water before incubation efficiently prevented the growth of suppressive moulds, such as *Trichoderma* and *Penicillium* species, on the samples. The root sections were microscopically examined for the presence of *Heterobasidion* and *Armillaria*, which were then isolated. No other basidiomycetes were found in the roots of young spruces.

A total of 5 625 regeneration trees and 1 119 old spruce stumps or standing trees of the previous tree generation were investigated.

3.3 Fertilization treatments (IV)

The inoculation experiment was carried out in a 53-year-old, naturally regenerated Norway spruce stand in Dragsfjärd, on the south-western coast of Finland (Fig. 1). The experiment consisted of five treatments: 1) unfertilized control, 2) compound fertilizer containing P, K, Ca, Mg, S, Cu, Zn and B, 3) compound fertilizer with nitrogen, 4) compound fertilizer with nitrogen and limestone, and 5) a stand-specific fertilizer based on needle and soil analysis containing N, P, K and Cu. The randomised plots (30 × 30 m in size) and a 5-m-wide buffer strip surrounding each plot were treated after thinning in spring 1991. There were four replications of each treatment.

3.4 Inoculation of trees (IV)

Three growing seasons after fertilization two dominant or codominant, healthy-looking trees on the buffer strip of each plot were subjected to artificial inoculation with *H. parviporum*. Inoculum cores were prepared by incubating sterile cores of spruce wood (c. 5 mm in diameter and 4 cm long) on a 1-month-old malt agar culture of *Heterobasidion* for 4 weeks. Four different heterokaryotic isolates of *H. parviporum* were used. Four roots of every tree were excavated and each of them was inoculated with a different isolate at about 30 cm from the root collar. The mean diameter of the roots at the inoculation point was 8.5 cm (range 3.0-19.0 cm). The inoculation was made by inserting a core colonized with *H. parviporum* aseptically into a radial hole made with an increment borer. The hole was sealed with grafting wax and the soil replaced. Root cores were taken to the laboratory and checked for possible pre-existing root infection. In all, 32 roots of eight trees per treatment were inoculated.

3.5 Harvesting (IV)

Inoculated roots were harvested 12 months after inoculation. In the laboratory, the roots were cut at 10-cm intervals in both directions outward from the point of inoculation. The root sections were washed, incubated in plastic bags for about one week and examined for conidiophores of *Heterobasidion*. Isolations were made from each wood section infected by *Heterobasidion*. Thirty-seven roots were excluded from the study material because of contamination or natural root infection, or abnormal root structure. Thus, the final number of roots per treatment varied from 20 to 28. To determine the effect of fertilization on tree growth, increment cores were taken at breast height five years after fertilization.

3.6 Use of somatic incompatibility tests in the studies

In order to obtain detailed information about the transfer of *Heterobasidion* from the previous spruce stand to the next tree generation, the frequency, spatial distribution and size of *Heterobasidion* genets on the study plots were identified with the aid of somatic incompatibility tests (I, II, III). Infection was considered to originate from the previous stand in cases where the same genet was isolated both from old spruce stumps or overstorey trees and from the subsequent tree stand. Somatic compatibility tests were also performed in the fertilization experiment (IV) to confirm that the genotype of *Heterobasidion* isolated from an inoculated root was the original one. In the test, two isolates were placed 1 cm apart on malt extract agar (MEA), incubated at room temperature for 3–5 weeks and the occurrence or absence of a demarcation line was recorded (Stenlid 1985).

3.7 Identification of *Heterobasidion* and *Armillaria* species with mating test

The species of *Heterobasidion* and *Armillaria* were determined with the aid of the Buller phenomenon (Raper 1966, Korhonen 1978a, 1978b). Heterokaryotic isolates of *Heterobasidion* were paired with 2–3 homokaryotic tester strains of both *H. parviporum* and *H. annosum s.str.* on 2 % malt extract agar. The pairings were examined after about 3-weeks incubation at room temperature. In a compatible pairing the homokaryotic tester strain turns to heterokaryotic; this was indicated by the appearance of clamp connections and by a change in the mycelial morphology of the tester.

Diploid isolates of *Armillaria* were paired with three haploid tester strains (monospore isolates) from each of the species *A. borealis* (Marxmüller & Korhonen), *A. cepistipes* Velenovský and *A. ostoyae* (Romagnesi) Henrik, and the mating reactions were recorded after 3–4 weeks incubation time. A change in the external appearance of the tester from whitish and fluffy to brown and flat indicates diploidization of the tester and a compatible pairing (Korhonen 1978b).

A diagram of the experimental procedures is presented in Figure 2.

Experimental plot



The total growing stock including trees of the present tree generation, and stumps of the previous rotation were mapped and sampled.





The mycelium of *Heterobasidion* growing out of wood samples was isolated.

Pairing of pure cultures



Map of Heterobasidion genets



The genets of *Heterobasidion* on the experimental plot were identified on the basis of demarcation line formation (somatic incompatibility). Left: self pairing; right: pairing of two unrelated hetero-karyons.

Heterobasidion species of each genet was determined.

A map showing the spatial distribution of Heterobasidion genets on the experimental plot was prepared. Trees and stumps within the grey area are infected by the same Heterobasidion genet.

Fig.2. A diagram of the experimental procedures carried out on a study plot established in a planted, 22-year-old Norway spruce stand.

3.8 Statistical analyses

The relationships between disease incidence and independent variables depicting stand characteristics were investigated using Pearsson's product-moment correlation analysis. Variables describing disease incidence in this analysis were percent trees or stumps infected by Heterobasidion or Armillaria, and percent stumps with Heterobasidion basidiocarps. Variables describing stands characteristics were age, height and diameter of the trees, age and diameter of stumps, proportion of admixed trees and stand density. Correlation analysis was also used to determine the association between the disease incidence of the previous and present tree rotations (II and III), between the diameter of the decay at the stump surface and the height of the decay column in the stem (III), and between the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* and diameter of the tree (IV). In correlation analyses performed on the material of planted stands, the mean value of plots established in the same even-age plantation was considered the experimental unit (III). In advancegrowth stands, in contrast, the study material was pooled before making calculations because of heterogeneity of tree age and size within and between plots in the same stand (II). Multiple regressions based on combinations of independent variables were used to explain some of the variation of the dependent variable (percent infected advance-growth spruces) (II).

Infection rates between planted and naturally regenerated spruces (III), as well as the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* from the inoculation point towards the trunk and towards the root tip (IV), were compared using the paired *t* test. Further, the *t* test was used to analyse the difference in the diameter distribution of stumps colonized by *Resinicium bicolor* and *Heterobasidion* (I). The average number of spruce infected per decay stump in different age classes was compared using non-parametric tests (III). The effects of different treatments on the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* (using mean values of fungal strains) were tested by analysis of variance (ANOVA) (IV). ANOVA was also used to compare the volume growth of trees among treatments and the fungal growth rate among different *Heterobasidion* strains (IV). Logarithmic or square-root transformation was applied before the analyses to meet the prerequisites of distribution normality. The significance level in all tests was $p \le 0.05$. The analyses were performed using the BMDP statistical package (BMDP, Inc. 1990) (I, II, IV) or SPSS for Windows 10.0 (SPSS, Inc. 1999) (III).

Detailed information about materials and methods can be found in original publications I-IV.

4 Results and discussion

4.1 Survival of *Heterobasidion* in spruce stumps after final felling

The results (I, II, III) showed that in most stumps of timber-size spruces, which had been attacked by Heterobasidion root rot before final felling, the fungus was able to remain viable for at least 20 years after harvest. Laine (1976) recorded the fungus in a 35-year-old spruce stump, but Heterobasidion can survive for a considerably longer time in large spruce stumps (diameter over 40 cm). In the present work, active mycelium and basidiocarps of *Heterobasidion* were isolated from Norway spruce stumps that had been felled 46 years earlier. No older stumps were investigated. The mycelium isolated from the oldest stumps appeared vigorous, which suggests that, in southern Finland, the fungus can persist in large spruce stumps even for 50 years or more. In Great Britain, viable Heterobasidion has been found in a 68-year-old larch stump (Greig and Pratt 1976), which is the maximum longevity of *Heterobasidion* in a conifer stump recorded in Europe. In the present studies, all the cuttings had been carried out in the winter and infection by spores through the stump surface after final cutting is unlikely. Also, the total colonization of stumps by *Heterobasidion* and the fact that several old stumps belonged to the same genet, indicate that the stumps were already infected at the time of clear-felling. Infection of several stumps by spores of the same genotype is extremely unlikely, although it is possible through conidial infection. Some insects breeding in stumps, such as Hylobius abietis, have been found to transfer conidiospores of Heterobasidion for short distances (Nuorteva and Laine 1968, Nuorteva and Laine 1972, Kadlec et al. 1992). However, the inoculum transferred by an insect is very small and it is questionable whether the mycelium is able to compete with other fungi and colonize the stump. The proportion of asexual conidiospores in the air spora seems to be low in Finland (Kallio 1970,1971, Möykkynen 1997). However, the possibility that a freshly cut stump would be infected by heterokaryotic conidiospores released by wind or rain from an adjacent colonized spruce stump cannot be wholly excluded. No signs of such conidial infection (based on size and location of the fungal colonies) were found in our studies.

Basidiocarps of *Heterobasidion* were frequent on older stumps, in which the fungus had grown out from the central parts of the stump wood and penetrated the bark. Active basidiocarps were found in 7.6 % of the 9- to 15-year-old stumps and 21.7 % of the 26- to 46-year-old stumps colonized by *Heterobasidion* (I). Because the frequency of active basidiocarps in stumps appears to be high at the time of first thinning, and because the majority of the spores are deposited in the immediate surroundings within the stand (Kallio 1970, Stenlid 1994a, Möykkynen et al. 1997), the old stumps may considerably increase the risk of spore infection in the subsequent rotation, especially if no stump treatment is carried out in summer cuttings.

4.2 Disease transfer into the subsequent spruce regeneration

The present studies showed that root contacts are an important means of *Heterobasidion* transfer from old stumps to the surrounding spruce regeneration. As juvenile stands become older, root systems enlarge and more contacts develop between colonized stump roots and the roots of the surrounding regeneration. On the other hand, the risk of disease transfer from old stumps through root contacts decreases with time due to the decomposition of stump roots. In unthinned regeneration stands (mean height over 2 meters), the fungus had spread vegetatively from one decayed overstorey tree or old stump on the average into 3.8 advance growth spruce trees and 1.1 planted spruce (**II**, **III**; data not shown). The distance between colonized stumps and regeneration trees is an important factor determining regeneration tree infections. In dense advance-growth regeneration (11 800 trees/ha), where the average distance between trees is only ca. 0.9 m, the probability of root contacts and disease transfer is considerably higher than in sparsely planted stands with a distance of ca. 2.4 m (1 800 trees/ha).

Investigation of the genotypes of *Heterobasidion* indicated that the regeneration trees were mostly infected by direct growth of the fungus from the old stumps. In contrast, this kind of disease transfer between regeneration spruce was uncommon or, at least in the youngest stands investigated, it did not occur at all (**II**, **III**). In thinned, middle-aged spruce stands the average number of trees infected from one old stump was 3.0 (**I**). In those 45- to 55-year-old stands where most of the old stumps were already ineffective, the *Heterobasidion* genets mainly expanded from tree to tree in the current rotation.

On the whole, the rate of disease transfer from old stumps into the regeneration varied widely from plot to plot. On seven plots in the planted regeneration (25 % of all study plots), no infections were found in planted spruce even though they were growing close to an old spruce stump colonized by *Heterobasidion*. This would suggest that the coexistence of Armillaria in the same stump diminishes the vegetative spread of Heterobasidion to the surrounding regeneration. Of the stumps colonized by Heterobasidion alone, 62 % showed secondary spread into adjacent trees, whereas from stumps colonized by both Heterobasidion and Armillaria the percentage was clearly lower, 25 % (III). No detailed observations on the decay pattern of Armillaria in stump wood were made in this study, but obviously Armillaria colonizes the outer root tissues and thereby restricts the contacts of *Heterobasidion* with adjacent root systems (Greig 1962, Morrison and Johnson 1978). Also, *Resinicium bicolor* was common in the old spruce stumps (I/Fig.1). The diameter distribution of stumps colonized by R. bicolor differed statistically significantly (p < 0.01) from that of stumps colonized by *Heterobasidion*. In contrast to *Heterobasidion*, *R. bicolor* typically occurred in small stumps and its frequency decreased with increasing stump diameter. Consequently, the effect of R. bicolor on the secondary spread of Heterobasidion may not be as significant as that of Armillaria.

The effect of soil properties on disease transfer has been investigated by Redfern (1984, 1998), who showed that both survival of *H. annosum* in inoculated Sitka spruce (*Picea sitchensis* (Bong.) Carr.) stumps and the infection of surrounding trees was greater on mineral soils than on peat soils. According to Redfern (1984), soil factors which

influence the frequency of root contacts may have an important effect on spread of the disease. In the present studies, the investigated stands were located on rather similar (podzolic) till soils, and no further attempts were made to analyse the effect of different soil factors on spread of the disease.

4.3 Secondary versus primary infection in relation to the regeneration method

Of all the *Heterobasidion* infections, the proportion of secondary infections from the previous rotation through root contacts was 71 % in planted spruce regenerations (**III**) and 53 % in advance-growth regenerations (**II**). The structure of *Heterobasidion* genets (i.e. the ratio of secondary infection to primary infection) has, so far as I know, not been studied earlier in young, unthinned, naturally regenerated spruce stands. In a Swedish study (Stenlid 1987), the rate of secondary infection from previous rotations in planted, unthinned spruce stands was of the same order (52–79 %) as that in the planted stands of the present study (**III**). Undoubtedly, all the infection sources of the previous rotation cannot be found during sampling and therefore the figures for vegetative disease transfer from old stumps presented in these studies are probably somewhat lower than the actual values. The likelihood of underestimating the proportion of secondary spread from old stumps increases with time passed since final felling.

The reason for the higher proportion of primary infection in advance-growth regeneration compared with that in planted stands remained partly unclear. The same methods were used in both studies, and therefore the results obtained in advance-growth and planted stands should be comparable (**II**, **III**). The inoculum potential of spores is small compared with that of a vigorous mycelium, and therefore there must be some other factors that predispose roots to spore infection. In advance-growth regeneration this could be the superficial root system that often suffers from drought (Sirén 1951). Furthermore, understorey trees are often stressed as a result of reduced light and nutrients, which may lower their ability to resist primary infection. Some earlier studies support the result that suppressed trees are more susceptible to primary infection by *Heterobasidion* than free-standing trees (Gibbs 1967, Schönhar 1995).

The total frequency of Heterobasidion root rot was generally higher in advance regeneration than in planted stands of the same tree size (Fig. 3). In both types of regeneration, the decay frequency correlated positively with the tree size and age of the regeneration, as well as with the disease incidence of the previous rotation.

Several earlier studies have demonstrated that the incidence of Heterobasidion root and butt rot tends to increase in successive spruce rotations (e.g. Jørgensen et al. 1939, Holmsgaard et al. 1961, Schönhar 1973, Yde-Andersen 1978). It has been also shown that the old infected stumps are important infection sources in the next spruce rotation (Stenlid 1987, Schönhar 1973, 1990). However, recent Nordic studies dealing with the incidence of butt rot in planted spruce stands did not show any correlation between the incidence of butt rot at final felling of spruce stands and the incidence of butt rot at first thinning of the subsequent spruce stands (Vollbrecht and Stenlid 1999, Rönnberg and Jørgensen 2000, Rönnberg et al. 2003). The spore infection of healthy stumps at clear



Fig. 3. Frequency of infected regeneration spruces in disease centres of Heterobasidion root rot in relation to tree height.

felling and subsequent transfer of *Heterobasidion* to planted spruces has been suggested as a factor that can diminish the correlation in decay incidence in successive spruce generations (Rönnberg and Jørgensen 2000, Rönnberg et al. 2003). In our studies, all the cuttings had been carried out in winter when infection of healthy stumps by spores is unlikely under Finnish conditions. Compared to Finland, decomposition of old colonized stumps is faster in Denmark and southern Sweden, which may restrict the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* to the next rotation. Furthermore, the studies mentioned in the above deal with butt rot in general, mainly based on the visual examination of stump surfaces, whereas the present studies have been carried out in *Heterobasidion* centres and are focused on the identification of individual *Heterobasidion* genets. Consequently, the results obtained in Denmark and Sweden may therefore not be directly comparable with our results.

4.4 Disease development in individual trees in relation to the regeneration method

In advance-growth spruce, *Heterobasidion* had typically colonized only a small part of the root system. Only in 21 % of the infected advance-growth spruce had the decay advanced up to the root collar or the tree had been killed by the fungus. In the majority of the infected planted spruce (72 %) the decay had spread into the stem. In the 22- to 23-year-old plantations, the mean extension of visible decay was 170 cm and the maximal extension 350 cm.

The faster growth rate of *Heterobasidion* in the wood of planted spruce as compared with advance-growth spruce is probably due to the faster growth of the planted trees (Isomäki and Kallio 1974, Dimitri and Schumann 1989) and, consequently, the rate of spread of decay in advance growth spruce may increase after release cutting. The wide growth rings in fast-growing wood probably directly accelerate the spread of decay.

Other factors such as moisture content and chemical composition of the wood may, however, be involved (Courtois 1970, Isomäki and Kallio 1974). The slow advance of *Heterobasidion* in advance-growth spruce may also be due to spore infection; the low inoculum potential of spores may retard disease development at least in its early stage (Gibbs 1967).

4.5 Transfer of *Heterobasidion* into the regeneration of other tree species

H. parviporum is by far the dominant species of *Heterobasidion* on old spruce sites in southern Finland. In the present studies (I-III), 99.6 % (out of a total number of 671) of the *Heterobasidion* infections in trees and stumps of the previous spruce rotation were assigned to *H. parviporum* and 0.4 % to *H. annosum s.str*. The high frequency of *H. parviporum* in the previous stand was also reflected in the high frequency of this species in the subsequent stand, although most of the replanted tree species are considered to be highly resistant to *H. parviporum* (Korhonen 1978a, Swedjemark and Stenlid 1995). The infection potential of old spruce stumps is high and, consequently, even tree species with a low susceptibility to *H. parviporum* may become infected when planted on a site where the previous spruce rotation had been attacked by *Heterobasidion*. If these tree species are not well adapted to the site, the damage caused by *H. parviporum* may be extensive. In the present study, a silver birch provenance poorly adapted to the site showed considerable root rot damage although *B. pendula* is normally highly resistant to *H. parviporum* (I).

The age of the stands is a decisive factor when assessing the susceptibility of various tree species to decay caused by *H. parviporum*. In pine, *H. parviporum* causes root decay leading to the mortality of seedlings and pole-sized trees, whereas older pines appear to be able to prevent the infection (Korhonen 1978a, Korhonen and Piri 1994). In Norway spruce and Siberian larch, *Heterobasidion* causes a typical butt rot and the disease incidence tends to increase during the course of a rotation (Laine 1976). Both young and mature silver birch (*Betula pendula*) may have decay caused by *Heterobasidion* but, so far, birches infected by *H. parviporum* have rarely been observed in Finland (Korhonen 1978a, Korhonen and Piri 1994).

Compared to Norway spruce, the transfer of Heterobasidion root rot into the other tree species was considerably less. The average number of regeneration trees infected per old spruce stump colonized by *Heterobasidion* was 4.5 trees in the advance-growth regenerations and 1.2 trees in the planted spruce stands (**II**, **III**). In the lodgepole pine, Siberian larch, Scots pine and silver birch stands the corresponding values were 0.5, 0.3, 0.05 and 0.04, respectively (**I**). Of all the regeneration trees infected by *Heterobasidion*, the proportion of trees infected vegetatively from old stumps was 67 % in the Scots pine stands, 85 % in the lodgepole pine stands, and 78 % in the birch stands. In the older larch and spruce stands, which were thinned before the investigation, the corresponding values were only 19 % and 37 %, respectively. Thinning operations increase the incidence of primary infections. However, the likelihood of missing inoculum sources of the previous rotation is also greater when the interval since final cutting is longer. Small, rapidly

decomposed stumps have a small root system and are often colonized by other decay fungi such as *Resinicium bicolor* and may therefore not be of great importance for disease transfer. Nevertheless, some of the genets in the present stands that were assumed to have developed via spore infection may, in fact, have originated from decomposed stumps of the previous rotation.

In middle-aged, naturally regenerated spruce stands, the frequency of trees infected by *Heterobasidion* in present stands (30.9 %) was almost twice that in the previous stands (15.8 %) (I/Fig.2). Although the decay frequency of the previous stand may have been underestimated due to disintegration of some small stumps, the disease incidence in the present spruce rotation will continue to increase to the end of the rotation and, consequently, a trend towards increasing disease incidence in consecutive spruce generations seems likely.

On sites replanted with tree species other than spruce, the overall percentage of infected trees decreased from the previous to the next stand. Silver birch and Scots pine proved to be the most resistant tree species when planted on sites infested by *H. parviporum*. Although some pine and birch became infected from old stumps, the further spread of the disease from tree to tree seemed to be uncommon. According to earlier studies, the susceptibility of Scots pine to *H. parviporum* is restricted to young trees between the age of about 5 and 25 years (Korhonen 1978a, Korhonen and Piri 1994), and it is unlikely that damage would continue in the studied Scots pine stands. Also mature birch, even when growing as an admixed tree with decayed Norway spruce, appears to be resistant to *H. parviporum* (Piri et al. 1990). Stumps of birch do not seem to be vulnerable to spore infection (Bendz-Hellgren 1997). Both silver birch and Scots pine thus appear to be good choices when regenerating a site infested by *H. parviporum*.

In unfavourable conditions, when not adapted to the site, birch can be more severely attacked by *H. parviporum*. In the present study, 2 % of the birches of a very northern provenance (Kittilä, 67°40'N, 24°50'E) were definitely colonized by *H. parviporum* at the age of 40 years when planted in southern Finland (Ruotsinkylä, 60°21'N, 24°59'E). The actual amount of damage can be considerably greater, because 47 % of the birch were killed and it is likely that *Heterobasidion* had also killed birches at the earlier stage of development. Because of the exceptional provenance, this stand was not included in the calculations.

Lodgepole pine and Siberian larch were more susceptible than Scots pine and birch to *H. parviporum*. Further damage can be expected to occur in lodgepole pine stands, because the studied stands were rather young (8 and 14 years). The present decay frequency in the larch stands may be underestimated, because it is difficult to detect the disease on larch on the basis of external symptoms, and samples were not taken from all the standing trees. The disease incidence in larch stands will also probably increase during the course of a rotation. However, possible damage caused by *Heterobasidion* in the seedling stage was no longer recognizable at the time of the investigation. Field studies have shown that young trees of *Larix decidua* Mill., *Larix kaempferi* (Lamb.) Carr. and *Larix x eurolepis* Henry are susceptible to *H. annosum s.str.* (Vollbrecht et al. 1995b, Vollbrecht and Stenlid 1999, Rönnberg et al. 1999, Greig et al. 2001). Based on an inoculation experiment carried out under greenhouse conditions, seedlings of *Larix x eurolepis* and *L. kaempferi* were found to be susceptible to both *H. annosum s.str.* and *H.*

parviporum (Swedjemark and Stenlid 1995). No distinction has earlier been made between *Heterobasidion* species attacking Siberian larch. Kurkela (1988) reported mortality of Siberian larch seedlings planted on a site where the previous stand had been Scots pine attacked by Heterobasidion root rot; in this case the larch seedlings were most likely attacked by *H. annosum s.str*. In the present study, both *H. parviporum* and *H. annosum s.str*. were isolated from Siberian larch, but *H. parviporum* was the more frequent species in both the previous and present tree generation (**I**/Table 2).

4.6 Effect of admixed tree species on spread of the disease

The effect of admixed tree species on the root rot frequency of spruce at the early stage of stand development was studied in both advance-growth and planted stands. The proportion of admixed trees (by number) on the advance-growth plots varied from 5 to 69 %, and on the planted plots from 11 to 80 %. The most frequent admixed tree species were naturally regenerated birch (*B. pendula* and *B. pubescens*) and rowan (*S. aucuparia*). No correlation was found between the proportion of infected spruce and the proportion of naturally regenerated broadleaf trees either in the advance-growth stands or in the planted stands. It should be noted, however, that some of the planted stands had been cleaned before the investigation, and the present stand composition might thus be misleading when assessing the importance of admixed tree species on spread of the disease (**II**, **III**).

An earlier investigation carried out in mature spruce stands showed that the average size of the *Heterobasidion* genets was slightly smaller in mixed than in pure spruce stands, indicating that admixed trees may restrict the vegetative spread of the fungus, possibly by reducing the number of root contacts between spruce trees (Piri et al. 1990). In the studied spruce regenerations, vegetative spread between young regeneration spruce was infrequent. Furthermore, considering that young broadleaf wildings were distributed very unevenly on the study plots and their root systems were rather small, the influence of admixed trees on the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* on the investigated sites was insignificant (**II**, **III**).

More important than the proportion of admixed tree species in the regeneration is their location in relation to the infected stumps. In planted spruce stands, Heterobasidion root rot is transmitted to the regeneration trees mainly by means of mycelial spread from old stumps, and the trees growing inside the rooting area of the stumps have the highest risk of infection. Calculations based on distribution maps of *Heterobasidion* genets showed that a 2.5-meter-wide, spruce-free area around colonized stumps would have decreased the number of infected trees in the planted spruce stands by 50 %. With a radius of three and four meters, the decrease in infection would have been 60 % and 80 %, respectively (**III**, data not shown). Thus, disease transfer into the subsequent spruce stand can be markedly restricted if no spruce are planted near stumps colonized by *Heterobasidion*, and the disease centres are regenerated with broadleaf trees. In advance-growth stands where the distribution of infected trees was more scattered than in planted stands, possibly due to frequent spore infections, leaving a protective area around stumps would be less effective. Because advance growth most readily develops in small stand openings, which

are often disease centres of Heterobasidion root rot, careful consideration is required when using advance-growth spruce in regeneration.

4.7 Root contacts versus root grafts in disease transfer

Heterobasidion is reported to be transmitted by root contact and by root grafts. Contact between roots arises when two roots touch each other. Roots are considered functionally grafted when they are connected by common bark, phloem, cambium, and xylem tissues (Epstein 1978). In living roots of Norway spruce, *Heterobasidion* is typically confined within the central part of the root (Gibbs 1968, IV). Radial spread into living sapwood is limited due to the accumulation of phenolic inhibitory substances in a zone surrounding the heartwood (Shain 1971). A low oxygen supply induced by high wood moisture content is also an important limiting factor in the growth of *Heterobasidion* in the sapwood of living trees and freshly cut stumps (Worrall and Parmeter 1983, Cwielong et al. 1993, Bendz-Hellgren and Stenlid 1998). The anatomical structure of root wood with dense growth rings also acts as a physical barrier that limits inward, radial spread of the fungus (Johansson and Theander 1974, Tippett and Shigo 1981, Garbelotto et al. 1997a). The transfer of *Heterobasidion* between living trees may thus be mainly limited to functional root grafts, which enable the fungus to grow from the xylem of infected roots to the xylem of healthy roots. Dead roots of living spruce have been shown to be a potential point of infection (Dimitri 1969b), and contacts between the dead roots of living trees may be responsible for disease spreading in stands with extensive root mortality, e.g. in stands established on old agricultural land (Swedjemark and Stenlid 1993, Stenlid and Redfern 1998). So far, no experimental evidence is available for this kind of spreading under field conditions in forest soils.

After the tree is cut and its active defence fails, decay begins to expand outwards from the centre of the root. When the fungus has breached functionally intact sapwood and cambial tissue, it is also able to spread into the surrounding trees through looser, non-grafted root contacts. Consequently, root contacts most probably play an important role in spread of the disease from stumps and dead trees to adjacent healthy trees. The fact that the roots of young trees prefer to grow along the channels of decaying or already decayed old roots (Laitakari 1927) may also increase the probability that a regeneration tree contacts the inoculum and becomes infected from the previous rotation.

4.8 The size of *Heterobasidion* genets during the course of a spruce rotation

In young, unthinned spruce regenerations the mean size of the *Heterobasidion* genets (without trees of the previous rotation) was 2.1 trees in the planted stands and 2.6 trees in the advance-growth stands (**III**, **II**; data not shown). In the middle-aged spruce stands the average size of the genets (including thinning stumps) was of about the same order, i.e. 2.5 trees (**I**). Similar results have been obtained in Sweden and Norway, where the mean size of the genets in thinned spruce plantations varied from 1.0 to 2.5 trees (Stenlid 1985, Venn and Solheim 1994).

In the final cutting stands in southern Finland the mean size of the *Heterobasidion* genets was 1.8 trees, and most of the genets (61 %) had infected only one tree (Piri et al. 1990). In a 60-year old Norway spruce stand in Lithuania, the average number of trees infected by a single fungal genet was also small (1.5 trees) and about half of the genets included only one tree (Vasiliauskas and Stenlid 1998). Somewhat larger genets containing on an average 3.6 trees were identified in a 120-year-old spruce stand in Sweden (Stenlid 1985). In fact, the size of the genets (by number of trees) in the final-cutting stands is underestimated because most of the thinning stumps infected by *Heterobasidion* are already decomposed by the end of the rotation. On the other hand, thinning operations may increase primary infection resulting in the establishment of new genotypes in the forest, which reduces the average size of the genets in middle-aged and mature stands.

A Swedish investigation carried out in thinned spruce stands one and seven years after thinning showed that the genets of *Heterobasidion* established through spore infection were confined either to a single thinning stump (90 % of all genets) or had spread to only one or two adjacent trees (10 %) (Swedjemark and Stenlid 1993). The presence of *Heterobasidion* in a stump root at the contact point with a root of a growing spruce did not ensure the transfer of the fungus to the tree root. In Sitka spruce stumps inoculated with *Heterobasidion* spores in Scotland, only 22 % of the contacts between a colonized stump root and the tree root had resulted in disease transfer 8 years after stump infection. Transfer was always associated with viable mycelium at the bark surface and a broad, firm contact (Morrison and Redfern 1994). There is no information available on how often or how rapidly a spore infection in a stump spreads to an adjacent tree under Finnish conditions. Neither is it known how living stumps, connected with adjacent trees through root grafts, affect disease spreading.

Overall, the clonal studies carried out in Norway spruce stands of varying age do not indicate that *Heterobasidion* would easily spread as mycelium between living spruce. This might simply be due to a scarcity of functional grafts necessary for disease transfer. The probability of root grafts and contacts depends on site factors, including soil depth, stoniness and slope, and on stand factors, including tree diameter at breast height and stand density (Yli-Vakkuri 1953, Bloomberg and Reynolds 1982, Reynolds and Bloomberg 1982). There is no detailed information about the frequency of functional root grafts in mature spruce stands on mineral upland soils in Finland. In mature, naturally established pine stands in southern Finland, approximately 21-28 % of the trees were grafted (Yli-Vakkuri 1953). Compared to pine, spruce has a wider horizontal root system, and in spruce stands the frequency of grafted trees may be higher than that in pine stands (Laitakari 1927). Investigations made in Estonia and Denmark revealed that 25-38 % of planted mature spruce are interconnected by root grafting (Holmsgaard and Scharff 1963, Külla and Lõhmus 1999). In a row culture of Norway spruce with a 2×2 m planting density, the first root grafts were formed when the stand was 24 years old (Külla and Lõhmus 1999). Most of the root grafts develop between spruce trees when the stand is 30-60 years old (Holmsgaard and Scharff 1963). Assuming that the tree-to-tree spread of *Heterobasidion* is mainly confined to root grafts and approximately one third of the spruce are functionally grafted and, further, that only a small proportion of the grafts actually function as an infection route, the vegetative growth of *Heterobasidion* between living trees might not be an effective means of disease transfer. The situation may be different when the fungus spreads from a dead tree or stump into a living tree, in which case also less developed root contacts are sufficient for the disease to transmit. Considering that the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* in stump roots is almost three times that in the roots of living trees, felling of infected trees may substantially promote and accelerate the spread of Heterobasidion root rot in Norway spruce stands (Bendz-Hellgren et al. 1999).

As shown in studies **I**, **II** and **III**, the size of the *Heterobasidion* genets in the previous rotation may be reflected in the size of the genets in the subsequent rotation. A number of large genets found in a spruce stand are probably derived from the previous tree generation, where the genet had infected several trees or stumps. In the present studies, a few exceptionally large genets were detected. One of them included three old stumps of the previous tree generation, as well as 14 thinning stumps and 14 standing trees of the present tree generation. Because the stumps of the previous rotation were already over 40 years old, it is highly likely that more than three trees of the previous rotation had been infected by the same genet (**I**). Another large genet included 13 trees of the previous tree generation and 33 advance-growth trees (**II**). In a planted stand, representatives of a large genet were isolated from five old stumps of the previous tree generation and from 10 planted spruce (**III**).

If the vegetative spread of *Heterobasidion* from the previous to the subsequent tree stand can be prevented or appreciably reduced, for instance by establishing a protective area around infected stumps or by stump removal, and if the spore infection in the current rotation can be effectively controlled, cultivation of consecutive spruce rotations should be possible without increasing losses caused by butt rot.

4.9 Growth of Heterobasidion in roots of vitality-fertilized spruces

In the present study, vitality fertilization did not increase the resistance of Norway spruce to internal spread of *H. parviporum*. In fact the result seemed to be quite the opposite: there was a tendency for increased growth of the fungus in the roots of fertilized trees. The growth rate of the fungus was slowest in the unfertilized control trees (on an average 33 cm in twelve months). *H. parviporum* had advanced most rapidly, i.e. 52 cm per year, in trees given the stand-specific fertilization based on needle analysis (treatment 5) containing N, P, K and Cu (**IV**/Fig.1). Diagnostic foliage analysis has proven to be one of the most powerful tools for determining the current nutrient status in trees and the possible need for fertilization (Linder 1995). The results of the present study suggest, however, that the optimal nutrient status of Norway spruce may be different depending on the practical purpose of the fertilization. Fertilization focused on increased stand productivity does not necessarily ensure increased tolerance to *Heterobasidion*.

Fertilization based on needle analysis was the only treatment that showed increased annual volume growth of the trees. The accelerated advance of *Heterobasidion* decay in that treatment may, at least partly, be due to increased tree growth. A positive correlation between tree growth and the spread of decay in wood has been observed both in mature (Laiho 1983, Dimitri and Schumann 1989) and young Norway spruce (**III**). According

to Entry et al. (1991), trees that are growing rapidly may allocate more carbon to sugar and cellulose synthesis and less carbon to compounds with defensive functions, such as lignin, phenolics, and tannins. Also, the anatomical structure of fast-grown wood with wide growth rings enhances the growth of fungal mycelium (Courtois 1970).

Because the rates of decomposition and nitrogen mineralization are low in boreal coniferous forest soils, the availability of mineral nitrogen is normally the factor restricting tree growth on mineral soils (Kukkola and Saramäki 1983). Despite a certain amount of nitrogen deposition, nitrogen is still the major growth-restricting nutrient in Finnish forests. Needle analysis in the present study also indicated a shortage of nitrogen in experimental trees.

Nitrogen fertilization is generally regarded as a risk factor as regards Heterobasidion root rot. It can increase the damage caused by *Heterobasidion* in three ways at least: 1) it increases the crown of the tree in relation to the roots (Helmisaari and Hallbäcken 1999, Smolander et al. 2000), exposing the tree to increased swaying in the wind and subsequent root damage, 2) a high nitrogen content of the wood accelerates the rate of spread of the fungus (Aguinagalde and Cerny 1974, Alcubilla et al. 1988), and 3) nitrogen increases tree growth and this, as stated above, makes the spread of Heterobasidion easier (Dimitri and Schumann 1989, Alcubilla et al. 1990). On the other hand, in unfertilized Norway spruce trees growing on sites of medium-to-good nutrient and moisture regimes (Myrtillus-type) in central Finland, the nitrogen content in the wood was not related to the vertical spread of *Heterobasidion* in spruce stems (Ekman and von Weissenberg 1981). Proper fertilization, although improving tree growth, does not necessarily decrease the resistance of trees to decay. Nitrogen (urea) fertilization of Norway spruce had no effect on the growth rate of Heterobasidion in a Finnish experiment (Laiho 1978). Comparable results have also been obtained elsewhere (Seibt 1964, Cowling et al. 1969, Yde-Andersen 1977).

The availability of nitrogen for a tree and its effect on disease depends *inter alia* on the form and solubility of the fertilizer. In treatment 5, in which the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* was the highest, nitrogen was added in the form of water-soluble ammonium nitrate, whereas in the other treatments (containing nitrogen) two thirds of the nitrogen was in the form of slow-release methylene urea. Because the period between fertilization and inoculation was only three growing seasons, decomposition of methylene urea and the release of nitrogen may not yet have influenced fungal growth in the spruce roots. It is also possible that the effect of urea fertilization on the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* is less than the effect of ammonium nitrate. Furthermore, other unknown factors may contribute more to spread of the disease than the application of nitrogen.

In the 1990s, the nitrogen oxide emissions were falling slowly. In 2000, nitrogen oxide emissions totalled approximately 236 000 tonnes in Finland and were about 10 kg N ha⁻¹ along the southern coast of Finland (Ympäristötilasto 2002). Although carefully balanced N fertilization may not greatly influence the development of *Heterobasidion* in standing spruce, we cannot exclude the possibility that N deposition could, if it continues at the present level, in the long term promote the spread of Heterobasidion root rot in spruce stands in the most exposed areas in southern Finland.

The sum of many interacting factors associated with the pathogen, host, environment, and time determines how a disease is affected by nutrition management. The inoculation

experiment was carried out only on one site and the conclusions presented in this work are partially speculative, and require confirmatory experiments. Further work is needed to clarify the long-term effects of vitality fertilization on the development of Heterobasidion root and butt rot. However, the results of the present study are consistent with the results obtained in a comparable experiment carried out in south-western Sweden (Wahlström and Barklund 1994). Although site conditions and composition of the fertilizers used in the Swedish and Finnish inoculation experiments were somewhat different, both studies showed that the growth rate of *Heterobasidion* was slightly faster in Norway spruce treated with a nitrogen-free vitality fertilizers or fertilizers with a low nitrogen content does not seem to help in reducing the damage caused by Heterobasidion root rot in infested spruce stands.

5 Conclusions

The control of Heterobasidion root and butt rot in Norway spruce forests in southern Finland is an important consideration for the sustainable management of regenerating stands. Heterobasidion root and butt rot is expressly a disease of the site. Old spruce stumps colonized by *Heterobasidion* are important infection sources in the subsequent tree stand. The fungus can persist in the wood of large spruce stumps for more than 40 years and is able to transfer vegetatively through root contacts into the surrounding regeneration of any susceptible tree species. In addition to the direct transfer through root contacts, basidiocarps developing in decayed stumps increase the risk of spore infection in the subsequent tree stand for several decades.

Changing the tree species is an important method to reduce the damage caused by Heterobasidion root rot on infested sites. Silver birch and Scots pine were the most resistant tree species on sites infested by *H. parviporum*. If regeneration trees are poorly adapted to the site, resistant species may, however, suffer from considerable damage caused by *Heterobasidion*. Regeneration of infested sites with exotic tree species, lodgepole pine or Siberian larch, does not eradicate *H. parviporum* from the site. Both tree species become infected from old spruce stumps. However, damage caused by *H. parviporum* remains lower in subsequent lodgepole pine and Siberian larch stands than in a subsequent Norway spruce stand.

Advance regeneration of Norway spruce established naturally in disease centres of Heterobasidion root rot proved to be relatively seriously infected by *H. parviporum*. If the advance growth is used in the regeneration of a new spruce generation there is a danger of increasing decay frequency. Planted spruce of the same size was infected to a lesser degree. Because most of the infections in the planted spruce occurred through root contacts from the old stumps of decayed trees, the transfer of *Heterobasidion* to the regeneration trees can be decisively reduced if no spruce are planted near infected stumps, and the regeneration of resistant broadleaved trees is encouraged around them.

In a mature Norway spruce stand infected by *H. parviporum*, treatment with nitrogenfree or low-nitrogen vitality fertilizers did not improve the resistance of the trees to Heterobasidion root rot. On the contrary, in the short term the growth rate of mycelium of *H. parviporum* tended to be slightly faster in roots of fertilized trees than in those of unfertilized control trees. Although differences in disease development between the control treatment and fertilization treatments were not statistically significant, extra caution is needed when fertilizing Norway spruce stands suffering from Heterobasidion root rot.

References

- Aguinagalde, I. and Cerny, G. 1974. Beziehungen zwischen der Ausbreitung künstlicher *Fomes annosus* Infektionen in den Stämmchen zweier Fichtenklone und einigen holzchemischen Eigenschaften. European Journal of Forest Pathology 4: 138-148.
- Alcubilla, M., Heibl, R. and Rehfuess, K.E. 1990. Langfristige Effekte von Düngungsmassnahmen auf die chemische Zusammensetzung von Fichtenbast und –holz und ihre Hemmwirkung gegenüber *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. Ein Beitrag zur Rotfäuleforschung. Forstliche Forschungssberichte München. Vol. 102. 168 pp.
- Alcubilla, M., Aufsess, H. von, Heibl, R. and Rehfuess, K.E. 1988. Stickstoffdüngungsversuche in einer Fichtenwuchsstockung (*Picea abies* Karst.) auf devastierter Kalkmergel-Rendzina: III. Einflüsse von Ernährungszustand und Inokulation auf die Inhaltsstoffe von Bast und Holz. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 107: 205-218.
- Andersson, F., Braekke, F. and Hallbäcken, L. (eds.). 1998. Nutrion and growth of Norway spruce forests in a Nordic climatic and deposition gradient. TemaNord 566. Nordic Council of Ministers, Copenhagen. 254 p. ISBN 92-893-0228-3.
- Ankudinov, A.M. 1950. Usyhanie sosnovyh kuljtur na staryh pasnjah. Abstract: Death of pine plantation on former arable land. Lesnoe Khozyaistvo 3(9): 46-49.
- Arvidson, B. 1954. En studie av granrotrötans (*Polyporus annosus* Fr.) ekonomiska konsekvenser. Summary: A study of the economic effects of root rot (*Polyporus annosus* Fr.) in the Norway spruce. Svenska Skogsvårdsfören Tidskrift 52: 381-412.
- Asiegbu, F.O., Daniel, G. and Johansson, M. 1993. Studies on the infection of Norway spruce roots by *Heterobasidion annosum*. Canadian Journal of Botany 71: 1552-1561.
- von Aufsess, H. 1978. Beobachtungen über die Auswirkung moderner Durchforstungsverfahren auf die Entstehung von Wundfäulen in jungen Fichtenbeständen. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 97: 141-156.
- Bakshi, B.K. 1950. Fungi associated with ambrosia beetles in Great Britain. Transaction of the British Mycological Society 33: 111-120.
- Bakshi, B.K. 1952. *Oedocephalum lineatum* is a conidial stage of *Fomes annosus*. Transaction of the British Mycological Society 35: 195.
- Basham, J.T. 1973. Heart rot of black spruce in Ontario. I Stem rot, hidden rot, and management considerations. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 3: 95-104.
- Bazzigher, G. and Schmid, P. 1969. Sturmschaden und Fäule. Schweizerische Zeitschrift für Forstwesen 10: 521-535.
- Benz-Hellgren, M. 1997. *Heterobasidion annosum* root and butt rot of Norway spruce, *Picea abies*. Colonization by the fungus and its impact on tree growth. Acta Universitatis Acriculturae Sueciae. Silvestria 41. Doctoral thesis. ISBN 91-576-5325-9.
- Bendz-Hellgren, M. and Stenlid, J. 1995. Long-term reduction in the diameter growth of butt rot affected Norway spruce, *Picea abies*. Forest Ecology and Management 74: 239-243.
- Bendz-Hellgren, M. and Stenlid, J. 1997. Decreased volume growth of *Picea abies* in response to *Heterobasidion annosum* infection. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 27: 1519-1524.

- Bendz-Hellgren, M. and Stenlid, J. 1998. Effects of clear-cutting, thinning, and wood moisture content on the susceptibility of Norway spruce stumps to *Heterobasidion annosum*. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 28: 759-765.
- Bendz-Hellgren, M., Lipponen, K., Solheim, H. and Thomsen, I.M. 1998. Impact, control and management of *Heterobasidion annosum* root and butt rot in Europe and North America. The Nordic Countries. In: S. Woodward, J. Stenlid, R. Karjalainen and A Hüttermann (eds.), *Heterobasidion annosum*: Biology, Ecology, Impact and Control. CAB International, Wallingford, UK. ISBN 0 85199 2757. pp. 333-345.
- Bendz-Hellgren, M., Brandtberg, P.-O., Johansson, M., Swedjemark, G. and Stenlid, J. 1999. Growth rate of *Heterobasidion annosum* in *Picea abies* established on forest land and arable land. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 14: 402-407.
- Bloomberg, W.J. and Reynolds, G. 1982. Factors affecting transfer and spread of *Phellinus weirii* mycelium in roots of second-growth Douglas-fir. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 12: 424-427.
- BMDP Inc. 1990. BMDP statistical software manual. Vol.1 University of California Press, Berkeley.
- Bornebusch, C.H. and Holm, F. 1934. Kultur paa trametesinficeret bund med forskellige træarter. Summary: Replanting of areas infected with *Polyporus annosus*. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 13: 225-264.
- Brandtberg, P.-O., Johansson M. and Seeger, P. 1996. Effects of season and urea treatment on infection of stumps of *Picea abies* by *Heterobasidion annosum* in stands on former arable land. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 11: 261-268.
- Brasier, C.M. and Rayner, A.D.M. 1987. Whither terminology below the species level in fungi? In: Rayner, A.D.M., Brasier, C.M. and Moore, D. (eds.), Evolutionary biology of the fungi. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK. ISBN 0-521-33050-5. pp. 379-388.
- Brefeld, O. 1889. Untersuchungen aus dem Gesammtgebiete der Mykologie. Fortsetzung der Schimmel- und Hefepilze. VIII. Heft: Basidiomyceten III. Autobasidiomyceten und die Begründung des natürlichen Systems der Pilze. Leipzig. 305 p.
- Bäck, J. 1994. Effects of acidic precipitation on Scots pine and Norway spruce needles and their low temperature tolerance. Acta Universitatis Ouluensis, Series A 254. 46 p.
- Cajander, A.K. 1949. Forest types and their significance. Acta Forestalia Fennica 56.71 p.
- Capretti, P. and Goggioli, V. 1992. Diffusione e longevità di *Heterobasidion annosum* in ceppaie di *Picea* e abete bianco. Summary: Observation on the longevity and the spread of *Heterobasidion annosum* in stumps of white fir and Norway spruce. Micologia Italiana 1992, 1: 15-20.
- Capretti, P., Goggioli, V. and Mugnai, L. 1994. Intersterility groups of *Heterobasidion annosum* in Italy: distribution, hosts and pathogenicity tests. In: Johansson, M. and Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th IUFRO Conference on Root and Butt Rots. Sweden and Finland, August 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 218-226.
- Capretti, P., Korhonen, K., Mugnai, L. and Romagnoli, C. 1990. An intersterility group of *Heterobasidion annosum* specialized to *Abies alba*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 20: 231-240.
- Carter, T., Posch, M. and Tuomenvirta, H. 1995. SILMUSCEN and CLIGEN user's guide. Guidelines for construction of climate scenarios and use of a stochastic weather generator in the Finnish research programme on climate change (SILMU). Publications of the Academy of Finland 5/95. 62 p.

- Chase, T. E. 1985. Genetics of sexuality and speciation in the fungal pathogen *Heterobasid-ion annosum*. Doctoral thesis. University of Vermont, Burlington. 244 p.
- Chase, T.E. and Ullrich, R.C. 1990. Genetic basis of biological species in *Heterobasidion annosum*: Mendelian determinants. Mycologia 82: 67-72.
- Cobb, F.W. Jr. and Barber, H.W. Jr. 1968. Susceptibility of freshly cut stumps of redwood, Douglas fir and ponderosa pine to *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 58: 1551-1557.
- Courtois, H. 1970. Einfluss von Rohdichte, Holzfeuchtigkeit und Jahrringbreite auf den Abbau des Nadelholzes durch *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cke. Holz als Roh- und Werkstoff 28: 67-75.
- Courtois, H. 1972. Das Keimverhalten der Konidiosporen von *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cke. bei Einwirkung verschiedener Standortsfaktoren. European Journal of Forest Pathology 2: 152-171.
- Cowling, E.G., Dillner, B. and Rydholm, S. 1969. Comparative decay susceptibility of sapwood in nitrogen-fertilized and nonfertilized stands of Norway spruce and Scots pine. Phytopathology 59: 1022. (Abstract.)
- Cwielong, P., Lettojärvi, T. and Hüttermann, A. 1993. Die Bedeutung des Sauerstoffs für die Physiologie von *Heterobasidion annosum*, dem Erreger der Rotfäule der Fichte. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 164(11): 199-203.
- Dai, Y-C. and Korhonen, K. 1999. *Heterobasidion annosum* group S identified in northeastern China. European Journal of Forest Pathology 29: 273-279.
- Derome, J., Kukkola, M. and Mälkönen, E. 1986. Forest liming on mineral soils. Results of Finnish Experiments. National Swedish Environment Protection Board, Report 3084. 107 p.
- Dimitri, L. 1969a. Ein Beitrag zur Infektion der Fichtenwurzel durch den Wurzelschwamm *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 88: 72-80.
- Dimitri, L. 1969b. Untersuchungen über die unterirdischen Eintrittspforten der wichtigsten Rotfäuleerreger bei der Fichte (*Picea Abies* Karst.). English summary. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 88(5): 281-308.
- Dimitri, L. 1980.Untersuchungen über die Wiederstandsfähigkeit der Fichte (*Picea abies* Karst.) gegenüber dem Wurzelschwamm *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke. Schriften aus der Forstlichen Fakultät der Universität Göttingen und der Niedersächsischen Forstlichen Versuchsanstalt, No. 66. 126 p.
- Dimitri, L. 1994. Host defence and genetical resistance of Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.). Karst.) against *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.). Proceedings of the 8th IUFRO root and butt rot conference in Sweden and Finland, August 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. pp. 1-9.
- Dimitri, L. and Schumann, G. 1989. Further experiment on the host/parasite relationships between Norway spruce and *Heterobasidion annosum*. In: Morrison, D.J. (ed.), Proceedings of the 7th International Conference Root and Butt Rots, Vernon and Victoria, British Columbia, Canada. August 9-16, 1988. Forestry Canada, Pacific Forestry Centre, Victoria, B.C. pp. 171-179.
- Domański, S. 1978. Fungi occurring in forests injured by air pollutants in the upper Silesia and Cracow industrial regions of Poland. VI. Higher fungi colonizing the roots of trees in converted forest stands. Acta Societatis Botanicorum Poloniae 47(3): 285-295.
- Driver, C. H. and Wood, R. E. 1968. Occurrence of *Fomes annosus* in intensively managed young-growth western hemlock stands. Plant Disease Reporter 52: 370-372.

- Due, J.E. 1960. Om *Trametes*, planteafstand og hugst ved 1. generation rodgran pa let jord. Summary: Rot, plant spacing and thinning of first-generation Norway spruce on light soil. Dansk Skovforeningens Tidsskrift 45(3): 125-139.
- Ekman, R. and von Weissenberg, K. 1981. Association between some silvicultural, physical and chemical properties of *Picea abies* and spread of *Fomes annosus*. Acta Academiae Aboensis, Series B, 41(2): 1-22.
- Elfstrand, M., Fossdal, C.G., Swedjemark, G., Clapham, D., Olsson, O., Sitbon, F., Sharma, P, Lönneborg, A. and Arnold, S. von. 2001. Identification of candidate genes for use in molecular breeding a case study with the Norway spruce defensin-like gene, *spi 1*. Silvae Genetica 50(2): 75-81.
- Enerstvedt, L.I. and Venn, K. 1979. Råte I eldre granskog. En undersøkelse på hogstflater i Øvre Eiker. Summary: Decay in mature *Picea abies* (L.) Karst. stands. A study on clear-cuttings in Øvre Eiker. Meddelelser fra Norsk Institut for Skogforskning 35(4): 237-264.
- Entry, J.A., Cromack, K., Jr., Kelsey, R.G. and Martin, N.E. 1991. Response of Douglas-fir to infection by *Armillaria ostoyea* after thinning or thinning plus fertilization. Phytopathology 81: 682-689.
- Epstein, A.H. 1978. Root grafts transmission of tree pathogens. Annual Review of Phytopathology 16: 181-192.
- Evers, F.H. 1973. Zusammenhang zwischen chemischen Bodeneigenschaften und Kernfäulebefall in Fichtenbeständen. Mitteilungen des Vereins für Forstliche Stanortskunde und Forstpflanzenzüchtung 22: 65-71.
- Falck, R. 1930. Neue Mitteilungen über die Rotfäule. Mitteilungen aus Forstwirtschaft und Forstwissenschaft 1: 525-566.
- Fedorov, N.I., Raptunovich, E.S. and Snigirev, G.S. 1979. Effect of mineral fertilizers on the condition of pine plantations damaged by butt rot. Lesovedenie i Lesnoe Khozyaistvo 14: 87-93. (In Russian.)
- Filip, G. and Sullivan, K. 1998. Incidence of infection and decay caused by *Heterobasidion* annosum in managed Abies procera in Oregon, USA. In: C. Delatour, J.J. Guillaumin, B. Lung-Escarmant, and B. Marçais (eds.), Proceedings of the 9th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Carcans-Maubuisson, France, Sept. 1-7, 1997. Institut National de la Recherche Agronomique, Paris. pp. 199-207.
- Francke-Grosmann, H. 1954. Populationsdynamische Faktoren bei der Massenvermehrung des *Dendroctonus micans* Kug. an der Sitkafichte in Schleswig-Holstein. Verhandlungen der deutschen Gesellschaft für angewandte Entomologie E.V., Frankfurt a.M. 1952-1954: 108-117.
- Froelich, R.C., Hodges, C. S. and Sackett, S.S. 1978. Prescribed burning reduces severity of annosus root rot in the South. Forest Science 24: 93-100.
- Garbelotto, M., Slaughter, G., Popenuck, T., Cobb, F.W. and Bruns, T.D. 1997a. Secondary spread of *Heterobasidion annosum* in white fir root-disease centers. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 27: 766-773.
- Garbelotto, M.M., Lee, H.K., Slaughter, G., Popenuck, T., Cobb, F.W. and Bruns, T.D. 1997b. Heterokaryosis is not required for virulence of *Heterobasidion annosum*. Mycologia 89: 92-102.
- Gibbs, J.N. 1967. The role of host vigour in the susceptibility of pines to *Fomes annosus*. Annals of Botany 31: 803-815.
- Gibbs, J.N. 1968. Resin and resistance of conifers to *Fomes annosus*. Annals of Botany 32: 649-665.

- Graber, D. 1996. Die Kernfäuleschäden an Fichte (*Picea abies* Karst.) in der Schweiz nördlich der Alpen: Untersuchungen über das Schadenausmass, die ökologischen, waldbaulichen und mykologischen Einflussfaktoren sowie die ökonomischen Auswirkungen. Beiheft zur Schweizerischen Zeitschrift für Forstwesen. 283 p.
- Gramss, G. 1992. Invasion of wood by basidiomycetous fungi. VI. Quantitative but not qualitative differences in the pathovirulence of pathogenic and saprophytic fungi. Journal of Basic Microbiology 32: 75-90.
- Greig, B.J.W. 1962. *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cke. and other root-rotting fungi in conifers on exhardwood sites. Forestry 35(2): 164-182.
- Greig, B.J.W. 1984. Management of East England pine plantations affected by *Heterobasid-ion annosum* root rot. European Journal of Forest Pathology 14: 392-397.
- Greig, B.J.W. and Pratt, J.E. 1976. Some observations on the longevity of *Fomes annosus* in conifer stumps. European Journal of Forest Pathology 6: 250-253.
- Greig, B.J., Gibbs, J.N. and Pratt, J.E. 2001. Experiments on the susceptibility of conifers to *Heterobasidion annosum* in Great Britain. Forest Pathology 31: 219-228.
- Grzywacz, A. and Wazny, J. 1973. The impact of industrial air pollutants on the occurrence of several important pathogenic fungi of forest trees in Poland. European Journal of Forest Pathology 3: 129-141.
- Hallaksela, A.-M. 1984. Causal agents of butt-rot in Norway spruce in southern Finland. Silva Fennica 18(3): 237-243.
- Hallaksela, A.-M. 1993. Early interactions of *Heterobasidion annosum* and *Stereum sanguinolentum* with non-decay fungi and bacteria following inoculation into stems of *Picea abies*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 23(6-7): 416-430.
- Hallaksela, A.-M. and Nevalainen, S. 1981. Juurikäävän torjunta urealla kuusen kannoissa. Abstract: Control of root rot fungus (*Heterobasidion annosum*) by treating Norway spruce stumps with urea. Folia Forestalia 470: 1-10.
- Hansen, E. M., Stenlid, J. and Johansson, M. 1993a. Genetic control of somatic incompatibility in the root-rotting basidiomycete *Heterobasidion annosum*. Mycological Research 97: 1229-1233.
- Hansen, E. M., Stenlid, J. and Johansson, M. 1993b. Somatic incompatibility and nuclear reassortment in *Heterobasidion annosum*. Mycological Research 97: 1223-1228.
- Hanso, S., Korhonen, K. and Hanso, M. 1994. Attack of spruce and pine by S and P groups of *Heterobasidion annosum* on forest and former agricultural soils in Estonia. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th IUFRO root and butt rot conference in Sweden and Finland, August 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. pp. 254-259.
- Harrington, T. C., Worall, J.J. and Rizzo, D.M. 1989. Compatibility among host-specialized isolates of *Heterobasidion annosum* from western North America. Phytopathology 79: 290-296.
- Hartig, R. 1882. Lehrbuch der Baumkrankheiten. Berlin. Springer. VIII, 198 p.
- Heikkilä, R. and Raulo, J. 1987. Hirvituhot vuosina 1976-77 istutetuissa rauduskoivun taimikoissa. Summary: Moose damage in plantations of *Betula pendula* established in 1967-77. Metsäntutkimuslaitoksen tiedonantoja 261. 16 p.
- Helmisaari, H.-S. and Hallbäcken, L. 1999. Fine root biomass and necromass in limed and fertilized Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.) stands. Forest Ecology and Management 119: 99-110.

- Henriksen, H.A. and Jørgensen, E. 1953. Rodfordærverangreb i relation til udhugningsgrad. En undersøgelse på eksperimentelt grundlag. Summary: *Fomes annosus* attack in relation to grade of thinning. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 21: 215-252.
- Hodges, C.S. 1969. Modes of infection and spread of *Fomes annosus*. Annual Review of Phytopathology 7: 247-266.
- Holmer, L. and Stenlid, J. 1993. The importance of inoculum size for the competitive ability of wood decomposing fungi. FEMS Microbial Ecology (Amsterdam) 12(3): 169-176.
- Holmsgaard, E. and Scharff, O. 1963. Levende stød i rødgranbevoksninger. Summary: Living stumps in Norway spruce stands. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 28(2):97-150.
- Holmsgaard, E., Holstener-Jørgensen, H. and Yde-Andersen, A. 1961. Bodenbildung, Zuwachs und Gesundheitszustand von Fichtenbeständen erster und zweiter Generation. I. Nord-Seeland. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 27. 167 p.
- Holmsgaard, E., Neckelmann, J., Olsen, H.C. and Paludan, Fr. 1968. Undersøgelser over rådangrebs afhængighed af jordbundsforhold og dyrkningsmetoder for gran i de jyske hedeegne. Summary: On the dependence of butt rot on soil conditions and silvicultural methods of spruce planting in Jutland heath areas. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvaesen i Danmark 30: 183-407.
- Houghton, J.T., Meira Filho, L.G., Callander, B.A., Harris, N., Kattenberg, A. and Maskell, K. (eds.) 1996. Climate Change 1995 – The science of climatic change. Contribution of Working Group I to the second assessment report of the Intergovernmental panel on climate change (IPCC/WG1). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. 584 p.
- Huettl, R.F. 1988. "New type" forest declines and restabilization/revitalization strategies. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution 41: 95-111.
- Huettl, R.F. and Zoettl, H.W. 1993. Liming as a mitigation tool in Germany's declining forests reviewing results from former and recent trials. Forest Ecology and Management 61: 325-338.
- Huettl, R.F., Fink, S., Lutz, H.J., Poth, M. and Wisniewski, J. 1990. Forest decline, nutrient supply and diagnostic fertilization in Southwestern Germany and in Southern California. Forest Ecology and Management 30: 341-350.
- Hunt, R.S., Cobb, F.W., Jr. and Parmeter, J.R., Jr. 1976. *Fomes annosus* stump colonization and fungus development in the California mixed-conifer type. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 6: 159-165.
- Huse, K.J. 1983. Forekomst av råte i norsk granskog. Abstract: frequency of butt rot in stands of *Picea abies* (L.) Karst. in Norway. Norsk Institutt for Skogforskning, Rapport 83(3). 39 p.
- Huse, K.J. and Venn, K. 1994. Vertical spread of *Heterobasidion annosum* in stems of Norway spruce. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th IUFRO root and butt rot conference in Sweden and Finland, August 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. pp. 208-212.
- Hyppel, A. 1970. Inoculation of pine and spruce seedlings with conidia of *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cke. In: Hodges, C.S., Rishbeth, J. and Yde-Andersen, A. (eds.), Proceedings of the 3rd Int. Conf. on *Fomes annosus*, Aarhus, Denmark, Jul. 29-Aug. 3, 1968. Forest Service United States Department of Agriculture, Washington, D.C. pp. 54-56.
- Hyvän metsänhoidon suositukset. Metsätalouden kehittämiskeskus Tapio. Julkaisusarja 13/ 2001. Libris Oy, Helsinki. 95 p.

- Hänninen, T., Räsänen, P.K. and Yli-Vakkuri, P. 1972. Männyn ja kuusen luontaisen uudistamisen antamia tuloksia Etelä-Suomen kangasmailla. Department of Silviculture, University of Helsinki, Finland. Research Notes 7. 95 p.
- Ilvessalo, Y. 1923. Ein Beitrag zur Frage der Korrelation zwischen den Eigenschaften des Bodens und dem Zuwachs des Waldbestandes. Acta Forestalia Fennica 25. 31 p.
- Ingerslev, M., Mälkönen, E., Nilsen, P., Nohrstedt, H.-Ö., Óskarsson, H. and Raulund-Rasmussen, K. 2001. Main findings and future challenges in forest nutrional research and management in the Nordic Countries. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 16: 488-501.
- Isomäki, A. and Kallio, T. 1974. Consequences of injury caused by timber harvesting machines on the growth and decay of spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.). Acta Forestalia Fennica 136. 25 p.
- Jalkanen, A. 2001. The probability of moose damage at stand level in southern Finland. Silva Fennica 35(2): 159-168.
- James, R.L. and Cobb, F.W. Jr. 1989. Interactions between photochemical air pollution and *Heterobasidion annosum* in a mixed conifer forest ecosystem. In: Morrison, D.J. (ed.), Proceedings of the 7th International Conference Root and Butt Rots, Vernon and Victoria, British Columbia, Canada. August 9-16, 1988. Forestry Canada, Pacific Forestry Centre, Victoria, B.C. pp. 513-520.
- James, R.L., Cobb, F.W. Jr., and Parmeter, J.R. Jr. 1982. Effects of ozone on sporulation, spore germination, and growth of *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 72(9): 1205-1208.
- James, R.L. and Cobb, F.W. Jr., Miller, P.R. and Parmeter, J.R.Jr. 1980a. Effects of oxidant air pollution on susceptibility of pine roots to *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 70(6): 560-563.
- James, R.L., Cobb, F.W. Jr., Wilcox, W.W. and Rowney, D.L. 1980b. Effects of photochemical oxidant injury of ponderosa and Jeffrey pines on susceptibility of sapwood and freshly cut stumps to *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 70(8): 704-708.
- Johansson, K. and Pettersson, N. 1996. Effect of initial spacing on biomass production, butt rot frequency and graded yield of *Picea abies* (L.) Karst. Forest & Landscape Ressearch 1: 381-397.
- Johansson, M. and Theander, O. 1974. Changes of sapwood of roots of Norway spruce, attacked by *Fomes annosus*. Part I. Physiologia Plantarum 30: 218-225.
- Johansson, M. and Brandtberg, O. 1994. Environmental conditions influencing infection of Norway spruce stumps by *Heterobasidion annosum* and effect of urea treatment. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th IUFRO root and butt rot conference in Sweden and Finland, August 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala. pp. 668-674.
- Johansson, S.M., Pratt, J.E. and Asiegbu, F.O. 2002. Treatment of Norway spruce and Scots pine stumps with urea against the root and butt rot fungus *Heterobasidion annosum* possible modes of action. Forest Ecology and Management 157: 87-100.
- Jokinen, K. and Tamminen, P. 1979. Tyvilahoisten kuusikoiden jälkeen istutetuissa männyn taimistoissa esiintyvät sienituhot Keski-Satakunnassa. Summary: Fungal damage in young Scots pine stands replacing butt rot-infected Norway spruce stands in SW Finland. Folia Forestalia 399: 1-17.
- Jørgensen, C.A., Lund, A. and Treschow, C. 1939. Undersogelser over rodfordaerveren, *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cke. Summary: Studies on the heart-rot fungus *Fomes annosus* (Fr. Cke.) Den Kongelige Veterinæog Landbohøjskole, Aarsskrift 1939: 71-129.

- Kaarna-Vuorinen, L. 2000. Kuusen (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.) lahoisuus, sen taloudelliset vaikutukset ja syyt Kaakkois-Suomen päätehakkuissa. Rot frequency and ensuing economic losses, and the causes of butt-rott in final fellings in Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.) stands in south-eastern Finland. Helsingin yliopiston metsäekonomian laitoksen julkaisuja 8. 82 p.
- Kadlec, Z., Starý, P. and Zumr, V. 1992. Field evidence for the large pine weevil, *Hylobius abietis* as a vector of *Heterobasidion annosum*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 22: 316-318.
- Kallio, T. 1965. Tutkimuksia maannousemasienen leviämisbiologiasta ja torjuntamahdollisuuksista Suomessa. Summary: Studies on the biology of distribution and possibilities to control *Fomes annosus* in southern Finland. Acta Forestalia Fennica 78. 20 p.
- Kallio, T. 1970. Aerial distribution of the root-rot fungus *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke in Finland. Acta Forestalia Fennica 107. 55 pp.
- Kallio, T. 1971. Incidence of the conidiophores of *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke on the logging waste of spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.). Acta Forestalia Fennica 124. 9 p.
- Kallio, T. and Tamminen, P. 1974. Decay of spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.) in the Åland Islands. Acta Forestalia Fennica 138. 42 p.
- Kallio, T. and Hallaksela, A.-M. 1979. Biological control of *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. (*Fomes annosus*) in Finland. European Journal of Forest Pathology 9: 298-307.
- Kangas, E. 1952. Maannousemasienen (*Polyporus annosus* Fr.) esiintymisestä, tartunnasta ja tuhoista Suomessa. Referat: Über Auftreten, Infektion und Schäden des Wurzelschwamms (*Polyporus annosus* Fr.) in Finnland. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 40(33): 1-34.
- Kauhanan, M. 2002. Haavan tyvilahot Etelä-Suomen lahoissa kuusikoissa. Graduate thesis. University of Helsinki, Faculty of Agriculture and Forestry. 60 p.
- Kelley, W.D. and Curl, E.A. 1972. Effects of cultural practices and biotic soil factors on *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 62(4): 422-427.
- Kinnunen, K. 1989. Taimilajin ja maanmuokkauksen vaikutus männyn ja kuusen taimien alkukehitykseen. Summary: Effect of seedling type and site preparation on the initial development of Scots pine and Norway spruce seedlings. Folia Forestalia 727. 23 p.
- Korhonen, K. 1978a. Intersterility groups of *Heterobasidion annosum*. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 94(6): 1-25.
- Korhonen, K. 1978b. Interfertility and clonal size in the *Armillaria mellea* complex. Karstenia 18: 31-42.
- Korhonen, K. and Piri, T. 1994. The main hosts and distribution of the S and P groups of *Heterobasidion annosum* in Finland. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden, pp. 260-267. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Korhonen, K. and Lipponen, K. 1995. Stump treatment for controlling *Heterobasidion annosum* in Finland. In: Aamlid, D. (ed.), Forest pathology research in the Nordic Countries 1994. Proceedings of the SNS Meeting in Forest Pathology, Biri, Norway, 9-12 August 1994. Norsk institutt for skogforskning, Norges landbrukshøgskole, Aktuelt fra Skogforsk 4: 19-21.
- Korhonen, K., Capretti, P., Karjalainen, R. and Stenlid, J. 1998. Distribution of *Heterobasidion* intersterility groups in Europe. In: S. Woodward, J. Stenlid, R. Karjalainen and A. Hüttermann (eds.), *Heterobasidion annosum*: Biology, Ecology, Impact and Control. CAB International. pp 93-104.

- Korhonen, K., Dai, Y.-C., Hantula, J. and Vainio, E. 2003. Investigations on *Heterobasidion* in central and eastern Asia. In: Laflamme, G., Bérubé, J.A. & Bussières, G. (eds.), Proceedings of the 10th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Quebec, Canada, Sep. 16-22, 2001. Laurentian Forestry Centre, Information Report, LAU-X-126. pp. 27-31.
- Korhonen, K., Bobko, I., Hanso, S., Piri, T. and Vasiliauskas, A. 1992. Intersterility groups of *Heterobasidion annosum* in some spruce and pine stands in Byelorussia, Lithunia and Estonia. European Journal of Forest Pathology 22: 384-391.
- Korhonen, K., Lipponen, K., Bendz, M., Johansson, M., Ryen, I., Venn, K., Seiskari, P. and Niemi, M. 1994. Control of *Heterobasidion annosum* by stump treatment with 'Rotstop' a new commercial formulation of *Phlebiopsis gigantea*. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden,Uppsala. pp. 675-685. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Kowalski, S. 1989. Study on the effect of mycorrhizosphere fungi on growth of *Heterobasidion annosum* in plantation in a zone of strong pollution with industrial emissions. In: Morrison, D.J. (ed.), Proceedings of the 7th International Conference Root and Butt Rots, Vernon and Victoria, British Columbia, Canada. August 9-16, 1988. Forestry Canada, Pacific Forestry Centre, Victoria, B.C. pp. 477-485.
- Kuhlman, E.G. 1969. Number of conidia necessary for stump root infection by *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 59: 1168-1169.
- Kuhlman, E.G. 1970. Seedling inoculations with *Fomes annosus* show variation in virulence and in host susceptibility. Phytopathology 60: 1743-1746.
- Kuhlman, E.G. 1973. Rate of infection of loblolly pine roots on high and low hazard sites by *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 63: 444.
- Kuhlman, E.G. and Hendrix, F.F. 1964. Infection, growth rate and competitive ability of *Fomes annosus* in inoculated *Pinus echinata* stumps. Phytopathology 54: 556-561.
- Kuitto, P.-J. 1984. Harvesting of stump and root wood in mineral soil. Metsäteho Report 384: 1-16.
- Kukkola, M. and Saramäki, J. 1983. Growth response in repeatedly fertilized pine and spruce stands on mineral soils. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 114. 55 p.
- Kurkela, T. 1988. Juurikääpätuhot taimikossa. Metsäntutkimuslaitoksen tiedonantoja 319: 8-9.
- Kurkela, T. 2000. Transmission of *Heterobasidion* root rot to planted Scots pine and Siberian larch after clear cut of infected pine forest. Metsanduslikud uurimused 34: 30-34.
- Külla, T. and Lõhmus, K. 1999. Influence of cultivation method on root grafting in Norway spruce (*Picea abies* (L.) Karst.). Plant and Soil 217: 91-100.
- Laiho, O. 1978. Lannoituksen vaikutus kuusen lahoamiseen. Parkanon tutkimusaseman tiedonantoja 7: 1-5.
- Laiho, O. 1983. Lahon alkuunpääsy pystypuuston vaurioista ja sen estäminen. Metsäntutkimuslaitoksen tiedonantoja 94: 42-56.
- Laine, L. 1976. The occurrence of *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. in woody plants in Finland. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 90(3): 1-53.
- Laitakari, E. 1927. Männyn juuristo. Morfologinen tutkimus. Summary: The root system of pine (*Pinus silvestris*). A morphological investigation. Acta Forestalia Fennica 33. 380 p.
- Lange, M. 1993. Macromycetes under twelve tree species in ten plantations on various soil types in Denmark. Opera Botanica 120: 5-53.

- Lehto, T. 1994. Effects of liming and boron fertilization on mycorrhizas of *Picea abies*. Plant and Soil 163: 65-68.
- Lindberg, M. and Johansson, M. 1991. Growth of *Heterobasidion annosum* through bark of *Picea abies*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 21: 377-388.
- Lindberg, M. and Johansson, M. 1992. Resistance of *Picea abies* seedlings to infection by *Heterobasidion annosum* in relation to drought stress. European Journal of Forest Pathology 22: 115-124.
- Lindén, M. and Vollbrecht, G. 2002. Sensitivity of *Picea abies* to butt rot in pure stands and in mixed stands with *Pinus sylvestris* in southern Sweden. Silva Fennica 36(4): 767-778.
- Linder, S. 1995. Foliar analysis for detecting and correcting nutrient imbalances in forest stands. Ecolgical Bulletins 44: 178-190.
- Lindgren, M., Salemaa, M. and Tamminen, P. 2000. Forest condition in relation to environmental factors. In: Mälkönen, E. (ed.), Forest condition in a changing environment – The Finnish case. Forestry Sciences Vol. 65. Kluwer Academic Publisher. pp. 142-155.
- Lipponen, K. 1991. Juurikäävän kantotartunta ja sen torjunta ensiharvennusmetsiköissä. Summary: Stump infection of *Heterobasidion annosum* and its control in stands at the first thinning stage. Folia Forestalia 770. 12 p.
- Littke, W.R. and Gara, R.I. 1986. Decay of fire-damaged lodgepole pine in South-Central Oregon. Forest Ecology and Management 17: 279-287.
- Lääperi, A. and Löyttyniemi, K. 1988. Hirvituhot vuosina 1973-1982 perustetuissa männyn viljelytaimikoissa Uudenmaan-Hämeen metsälautakunnan alueella. Summary: Moose (*Alces alces*) damage in pine plantations established during 1973-1982 in the Uusimaa-Häme Forestry Board District. Folia Forestalia 719. 13 p.
- Mańka, M. and Łakomy, P. 1995. Effect of thinning in Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) stand growing on former arable land, on suppressiveness of soil to *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. and *Armillaria obscura* (Schaeff.) Herink. Phytopathologia Polonica 9(21): 45-51.
- Matthesen, P. 1982. Nogle ældre danske forsøg med kalkning i hedeplantager. Summary: Some early Danish experiments with liming in plantations on former heathland. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 313: 93-178.
- Maraite, H. and Meyer, J.A. 1966. Incidence de quelques facteurs du milieu sur la pourriture rouge de l'épicéa. Bulletin de la Société Royale Forestière de Belgique 73: 493-509.
- McDonald, G.I. 1990. Relationships among site quality, stand structure, and *Armillaria* root rot in Douglas-fir forests. In: D.M. Baumgartner and J. E. Lotan (eds.). Interior Douglas-fir: the species and its management: Symposium proceedings. Feb. 27-Mar. 1, 1990. Spokane, Washington. Department of Natural Resource Siences. Cooperative Extension, Washington State University, Pullman, WA. pp. 141-145.
- Meineke, E.P. 1914. Forest tree disease common in California and Nevada. A manual for field use. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service. 67 p.
- Molin, N. 1957. Om *Fomes annosus* sprindingsbiology. Meddelanden från Statens Skogsforskningsinstitut 47 (3): 1-36.
- Morrison, D.J. and Johnson, A.L.S. 1978. Stump colonization and spread of *Fomes annosus* five years after thinning. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 8: 177-180.
- Morrison, D.J. and Redfern, D.B. 1994. Long-term development of *Heterobasidion annosum* in basidiospores-infected Sitka spruce stumps. Plant Pathology 43: 897-906.

- Morrison, D.J., Larock, M.D. and Waters, A.J. 1986. Stump infection by *Fomes annosus* in spaced stands in the Prince Rupert Forest Region of British Columbia. Information Raport BC-X-285. Pacific Forestry Centre, Canadian Forestry Service, Victoria, British Columbia. 12 p.
- Mäkelä, M., Lipponen, K. and Sainio, M. 1998. Tyvilahoa sisältävän kuusen määrä, laatu ja käyttömahdollisuudet sellun raaka-aineena. Metsätehon raportti 50. 29 p.
- Mälkönen, E. (ed.). 1998. Ympäristömuutos ja metsien kunto Metsien terveydentilan tutkimusohjelman loppuraportti. Metsäntutkimuslaitoksen tiedonantoja 691. 278 p. ISBN 951-40-1632-7.
- Mälkönen, E. 2001. Uudistusalan valmistus. In: S. Valkonen, J. Ruuska, T. Kolström, E. Kubin and M. Saarinen (eds.). Onnistunut metsänuudistaminen. Metsäntutkimuslaitos ja Metsälehtikustannus, Hämeenlinna. pp. 123-130.
- Mälkönen, E., Derome, J., Kukkola, M. and Saarsalmi, A. 2000. Improving forest condition by means of slow-release fertilizers. In Mälkönen, E. (ed.) Forest condition in a changing environment – The Finnish case. Forestry Sciences Vol. 65. Kluwer Academic Publisher. pp. 301-323.
- Möykkynen, T. 1997. Liberation of *Heterobasidion annosum* conidia by airflow. European Journal of Forest Pathology 27: 283-289.
- Möykkynen, T. and Kontiokari, J. 2001. Spore deposition of *Heterobasidion annosum* coll. in *Picea abies* stands of North Karelia, eastern Finland. Forest Pathology 31: 107-114.
- Möykkynen, T. and Miina, J. 2002. Optimizing the management of a butt-rotted *Picea abies* stand infected by *Heterobasidion annosum* from the previous rotation. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 17: 47-52.
- Möykkynen, T., von Weissenberg, K. and Pappinen, A. 1997. Estimation of dispersal gradients of S- and P-type basidiospores of *Heterobasidion annosum*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 27: 291-300.
- Möykkynen, T., Miina, J. and Pukkala, T. 2000. Optimizing the management of a *Picea abies* stand under risk of butt rot. Forest Pathology 30: 65-76.
- Niemelä, T. and Korhonen, K. 1998. Taxonomy of the genus *Heterobasidion*. In: S. Woodward, J. Stenlid, R. Karjalainen and A. Hüttermann (eds.), *Heterobasidion annosum*: Biology, Ecology, Impact and Control. CAB International. pp. 27-33.
- Nilsson, P.-O. and Hyppel, A. 1968. Studier over rötangrepp I sårskador hos gran. Summary: Studies on decay in scars of Norway spruce. Sveriges Skogsvårdsförbunds Tidskrift 66: 675-713.
- Novikov, N.A. 1976. Effect of mineral fertilizers on the resistance of spruce plantations to infection by *Fomitopsis annosa* (Fr.) Karst. Vesti Akademii Navuk Belaruskai SSR, Biyalagichnykh Navuk 1976(4): 124-125. (In Russian.)
- Nuorteva, M. and Laine, L. 1968. Über die Möglichkeiten der Insekten als Überträger des Wurzelschwamms (*Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke). Annales Entomologici Fennici 34(3): 113-135.
- Nuorteva, M. and Laine, L. 1972. Lebensfähige Diasporen des Wurzelschwamms (*Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke) in den Exkrementen von *Hylobius abietis* L. (Col., *Curculionidae*). Annales Entomologici Fennici 38: 119-121.
- Otrosina, W.J. and Garbelotto, M. 1998. Rot diseases and exotic ecosystems: implications for long-term site productivity. In: C. Delatour, J.J. Guillaumin, B. Lung-Escarmant, and B. Marçais (eds.), Proceedings of the 9th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Carcans-Maubuisson, France, Sept. 1-7, 1997. Institut Nationale de la Recherche Agronomique, Paris. pp. 275-283.

- Otrosina, W.J., White, L.W. and Walkinshaw, C.H. 1995. *Heterobasidion annosum* and blue stain fungi in roots of longleaf pine are associated with increased mortality following prescribed burning. Phytopathology 85: 1197. (Abstract.)
- Ouelette, G.B., Bard, G. and Cauchon, R. 1971. Self-strangulation of roots: points of entry of root rot fungi in the Grand'Mere white spruce plantations. Phytoprotection 52(3): 119-124.
- Paludan, Fr. 1966. Infektion og spredning af *Fomes annosus* i ung rødgran. Summary: Infection and spread of *Fomes annosus* in young Norway spruce. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 30(1): 19-47.
- Pasternak, G.M. 1979. Effect of root nutrition (fertilizer treatment) under conditions of *Heterobasidion annosum* attack on the nucleic acid content of Scots pine tissues. Lesovodstvo I Agrolesomelioratsiya 54: 53-59. (In Russian.)
- Peace, T.R. 1962. Pathology of trees and shrubs. O.V.P. London. 207 p.
- Penttilä, R. and Kotiranta, H. 1996. Short-term effects of prescribed burning on wood-rotting fungi. Silva Fennica 30(4): 399-419.
- Petersen, B.B. 1952. *Hylesinus micans*, artens udbredelse og en oversigt over dens optræden i Danmark. Summary: *Hylesinus micans*, its geographical distribution and survey of its occurrence in Denmark. Dansk Skovforenings Tidskrift 37(6): 299-322.
- Piri, T. 2000. Response of compensatory-fertilized Pinus sylvestris to infection by *Hetero*basidion annosum. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 15: 218-224.
- Piri, T., Korhonen, K. and Sairanen, A. 1990. Occurrence of *Heterobasidion annosum* in pure and mixed spruce stands in southern Finland. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 5: 113-125.
- Platt, W.D., Cowling, E.B. and Hodges, C.S. 1965. Comparative resistance of coniferous root wood and stem wood to decay isolated of *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 55: 1347-1353.
- Pratt, J.E. and Greig, B.J.W. 1988. *Heterobasidion annosum*: development of butt rot following thinning in two young first rotation stands of Norway spruce. Forestry 61: 339-347.
- Raddi, P., Mugnai, L. and Capretti, P. 1993. Ausbreitung von *Heterobasidion annosum* in Weisstannen und Fichten nach 4jähriger Behandlung mit Schadstoffen. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 112: 97-100.
- Raitio, H. 1990. Decline of young Scots pines in a dry heath forest. Acta Universitatis Ouluensis, Series A 216. 40+71 p.
- Raper, J.R. 1966. Genetics of sexuality in higher fungi. Ronald Press. New York. 283 p.
- Raptunovich, E.S. 1989. Effect of site preparation and fertilizer application on the growth and health status of Scots pine stands. Lesovedenie i Lesnoe Khozyaistvo 24: 79-83. (In Russian.)
- Raulo, J. and Rikala, R. 1981. Istutettujen männyn, kuusen ja rauduskoivun taimien alkukehitys eri tavoin käsitellyllä viljelyalalla. Summary: The development of Scots pine, Norway spruce and silver birch seedlings planted on a forestation site prepared in different ways. Folia Forestalia 462. 13 p.
- Rayner, A.D.M. 1991. The challenge of the individualistic mycelium. Mycologia 83: 48-71.
- Rayner, A.D.M., Boddy, L. and Dowson, C.G. 1987. Genetic interactions and development versatility during establishment of decomposer basidiomycetes in wood and tree litter. In: M. Fletcher, T.R.G. Gray and J.G. Jones (eds.), Ecology of Microbial Communities. Cambridge University Press. pp. 83-123.

- Rayner, A.D.M., Coates, D., Ainsworth, A.M., Adams, T.J.H., Williams, E.N.D. and Todd, N.K. 1984. The biological consequences of the inividualistic mycelium. In: D.H. Jennings and A.D.M. Rayner (eds.), The Ecology and Physiology of the Fungal Mycelium. Cambridge University Press. Cambridge, U.K. pp. 509-540.
- Redfern, D.B. 1984. Factors affecting spread of *Heterobasidion annosum* in plantations. In: G.A. Kile (ed.), Proceedings of the 6th Int. Conf. on Roor and Butt Rots of Forest Trees. Melbourne, Victoria and Gympie, Queensland, Australia, August 1983. CSIRO, Melbourne, Australia. pp. 104-114.
- Redfern, D.B. 1998. The effect of soil on root infection and spread by *Heterobasidion anno-sum*. In: C. Delatour, J.J. Guillaumin, B. Lung-Escarmant, and B. Marçais (eds.), Proceedings of the 9th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Carcans-Maubuisson, France, Sept. 1-7, 1997. Institut Nationale de la Recherche Agronomique, Paris. pp. 267-273.
- Redfern, D.B. and Stenlid, J. 1998. Spore dispersal and infection. In: S. Woodward, J. Stenlid, R. Karjalainen and A Hüttermann (eds.), *Heterobasidion annosum*: Biology, Ecology, Impact and Control. CAB International, Wallingford, UK. ISBN 0 85199 2757. pp. 105-141.
- Rennerfelt, E. 1946. Om rotrötan (*Polyporus annosus*) i Sverige. Dess utbredning och sätt att uppträda. Referat: Über die Wurzelfäule in Sweden. Ihre Verbreitung und ihr Vorkommen unter verschiedenen Verhältnissen. Meddelanden från Statens Skogsforskningsinstitut 35(8): 1-88.
- Rennerfelt, E. 1949. The effect of soil organisms on the development of *Polyporus annosus* Fr., the root rot fungus. Oikos 1: 65-78.
- Reynolds, K.M. and Bloomberg, W.J. 1982. Estimating probability of intertree root contact in second-growth Douglas-fir. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 12: 493-498.
- Richter, J. 1974. Die Ausbreitung der Rotfäule in der Fichte. Allgemeine Forstzeitschrift 29: 73-74.
- Rishbeth, J. 1949. Fomes annosus Fr. on pines in East Anglia. Forestry 22: 174-183.
- Rishbeth, J. 1950. Observations on the biology of *Fomes annosus*, with particular reference to East Anglia pine plantations. I. The outbreaks of disease and ecological status of the fungus. Annals of Botany 14 (55): 365-383.
- Rishbeth, J. 1951a. Observations on the biology of *Fomes annosus*, with particular reference to East Anglian pine plantations. II. Spore production, stump infection, and saprophytic activity in stumps. Annals of Botany 15(57):1-21.
- Rishbeth, J. 1951b. Observations on the biology of *Fomes annosus*, with particular reference to East Anglian pine plantations. III Natural and experimental infection of pines, and some factors affecting severity of the disease. Annals of Botany 15: 221-246.
- Rishbeth, J. 1957. Some further observation on Fomes annosus Fr. Forestry 30: 69-89.
- Rishbeth, J. 1973. Problems involved in monoculture and intensive forest management. 2 Biological control of *Fomes annosus*. Abstacts of papers, 2nd International Congress of Plant Pathology, Minneapolis. 1973. No 0011; 0839.
- Rohmeder, E. 1937. Die Stammfäule (Wurzelfäule und Wundfäule) der Fichtenbestockung. Mitteilungen aus der Landesforstverwaltung Bayerns, H. 23. München. 170 p.
- Roll-Hansen, F. and Roll-Hansen, H. 1980. Microorganisms which invade *Picea abies* in seasonal stem wounds. I. General aspects. *Hymenomycetes*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 10: 321-339.
- Roll-Hansen, F. and Roll-Hansen, H. 1981. Root wound infection of *Picea abies* at three localities in southern Norway. Meddelelser fra Norsk Institutt for Skogforskning 36(4): 1-18.

- Rönnberg, J. and Vollbrecht, G. 1999. Early infection by *Heterobasidion annosum* in *Larix* x *eurolepis* seedlings planted on infested sites. European Journal of Forest Pathology 29(1): 81-86.
- Rönnberg, J. and Jørgensen, B. 2000. Incidence of root and butt rot in consecutive rotations of *Picea abies*. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 15: 210-217.
- Rönnberg, J., Vollbrecht, G. and Thomsen, I.M. 1999. Incidence of butt rot in a tree species experiment in northern Denmark. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 14: 234-239.
- Rönnberg, J., Johansson, U. and Petersson, M. 2003. Incidence of butt rot in consecutive rotations of *Picea abies* in south-western Sweden. In: Laflamme, G., Bérubé, J.A. & Bussières, G. (eds.), Proceedings of the 10th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Quebec, Canada, Sep. 16-22, 2001. Laurentian Forestry Centre, Information Report, LAU-X-126. pp. 388-393.
- Räsänen, P.K., Pohtila, E., Laitinen, E., Peltonen, A. and Rautiainen, O. 1985. Metsien uudistaminen kuuden eteläisimmän piirimetsälautakunnan alueella. Vuosien 1978-1979 inventointitulokset. Summary: Forest regeneration in the six southernmost forestry board districts of Finland. Results from the inventories in 1978-1979. Folia Forestalia 637: 1-30.
- Schmidt, O. 1985. Occurrence of micro-organisms in the wood of Norway spruce trees from polluted sites. European Journal of Forest Pathology 15: 2-10.
- Schmid-Haas, P. 1994. Kronenverlichtung der Fichte als Indiz für mangelhafte Gesundheit und Stabilität Fäule in den Stützwurzeln als eine der Ursachen. Schweizerische Zeitschrift für Forstwesen 145: 371-387.
- Schönhar, S. 1971. Untersuchungen über die Ausbreitung von *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke in Fichtenbeständen 1. Generation auf ehemaligen landwirtschaftlichen Nutzflächen. Summary: The spread of *Fomes annosus* (Fr.) Cooke in first generation spruce stands growing on lands in former agricultural use. Mitteilungen des Vereins für Forstliche Standortskunde und Forstpflanzenzüchtung 20: 3-8.
- Schönhar, S. 1973. Zur Ausbreitung von *Fomes annosus* und anderer Rotfäulepilze in Fichtenbeständen 2. Generation. Summary: On the spread of *Fomes annosus* and other redrot fungi in second generation spruce stands. Mitteilungen des Vereins für Forstliche Standortskunde und Forstpflanzenzüchtung 22: 3-8.
- Schönhar, S. 1978. Infektionsversuche mit *Fomes annosus*-sporen an vitalen und absterbenden Fichtenwurzeln. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 149: 73-74.
- Schönhar, S. 1979. Über die Anfälligkeitsdauer frischer Schnittflächen von Fichtenstubben gegen eine Infektion durch *Fomes annosus*-Sporen. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 150: 162-163.
- Schönhar, S. 1980. Untersuchungen über die Überlebensdauer von *Fomes annosus*-Sporen im Boden. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 151: 197-199.
- Schönhar, S. 1995. Untersuchungen über die Infektion der Fichte (*Picea abies* Karst.) durch *Heterobasidion annosum* (Fr.) Bref. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 166: 14-16.
- Schönhar, S. 1997. *Heterobasidion annosum* in Fichtenbeständen auf basenreichen Boden Südwestdeutschlands – Ergebnisse 30jähriger Untersuchungen. Allgemeine Forst- und Jagdzeitung 168(2): 26-30.
- Seibt, G. 1964. Zur Frage des Einflusses von Düngung und Melioration auf die Fäule von Wurzel- und Stammholz. Forstwissenschaftliches Centralblatt 83: 101-118.
- Semenkova, I.G. 1971. Attack of spruce understorey by *Heterobasidion annosum*. Nauchnye trudy MLTI 38: 150-166. (In Russian.)

- Shain, L. 1971. The response of sapwood of Norway spruce to infection by *Fomes annosus*. Phytopathology 61: 301-307.
- Shaw, D., Edmonds, R., Littke, W., Browning, J., Russell, K. and Driver, C. 1994. Influence of forest management on annosus root disease in coastal western hemlock, Washington State, USA. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 646-655. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Sierota, Z and Kwaśna, H. 1998. Changes in fungal communities in abandoned farmland soil enriched with pine sawdust. Folia Forestalia Polonica 40: 85-94.
- Singh, P. 1975. *Armillaria* root rot: Distribution and severity in softwood plantations in Newfoundland. Acta Phytopathologica Academiae Scientiarum Hungaricae 10: 389-406.
- Singh, P. and Richardson, J. 1973. *Armillaria* root rot in seeded and planted areas in Newfoundland. Forestry Chronicle 49: 180-182.
- Sirén, G. 1951. Alikasvoskuusten biologiaa. Summary: On the biology of undergrown spruce. Acta Forestalia Fennica 58. 90 p.
- Smolander, A., Kukkola, M., Helmisaari, H.-S., Mäkipää, R. and Mälkönen, E. 2000. Functioning of forest ecosystems under nitrogen loading. In: E. Mälkönen (ed.), Forest Condition in a Changing Environment – The Finnish Case. Forestry Sciences, vol. 65: 229-247. Kluwer Academic, Dordrecht. ISBN 0-7923-6228-4.
- Solheim, H. 1994. Infeksjon av rotkjuke på granstubber til ulike årstider og effekten av ureabehandling. Summary: Seasonal infection of *Heterobasidion annosum* on stumps of Norway spruce and surface coating with urea. Rapport fra Skogforsk 3/94. 10 p.
- Solheim, H. 2003. Rot and butt rot in Norway spruce stands following thinning done in summer and winter.In: Thomsen, I.M. (ed.), Forest health problems in older forest stands, Proceedings of the Nordic/Baltic Forest Pathology Meeting. Denmark, September 2002. Skov & Landskab, Reports No. 13. pp. 13-20.
- Solheim, H. and Selås, P. 1986. Misfarging og mikroflora i ved etter såring av gran. I. Utbredelser etter 2 år. Summary: Discoloration and microflora in wood of *Picea abies* (L.) Karst. after wounding. I. Spread after 2 years. Norsk institutt for skogforskning, Rapport 7/86: 1-16.
- Solheim, H. and Bjøre, E. 1998. Infection of *Heterobasidion annosum* on stumps in precommercial thinning stands of Norway spruce and surface coating with urea. In: C. Delatour, J.J. Guillaumin, B. Lung-Escarmant, and B. Marçais (eds.), Proceedings of the 9th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Carcans-Maubuisson, France, Sept. 1-7, 1997. Institut Nationale de la Recherche Agronomique, Paris. p. 447. (Abstract.)
- SPSS Base 10.0 Applications Guide 1999. USA. ISBN 0-13-017901-9. 426 p.
- Stamnes, V.S.G., Solberg, S. and Solheim, H. 2000. En analyse av råtefrekvens i eldre granskog, ut fra skoglige, klimatiske og edafiske faktorer. Rapport fra skogforskningen 17/ 00: 1-16.
- Stenlid, J. 1985. Population structure of *Heterobasidion annosum* as determined by somatic incompatibility, sexual incompatibility, and isoenzyme patterns. Canadian Journal of Botany 63: 2268-2273.
- Stenlid, J. 1987. Controlling and predicting the spread of *Heterobasidion annosum* from infected stumps and trees of *Picea abies*. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 2: 187-198.

- Stenlid, J. 1994a. Regional differentation in *Heterobasidion annosum*. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 243-248. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Stenlid, J. 1994b. Homokaryotic *Heterobasidion annosum* mycelia in stumps of Norway spruce. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 249-253. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Stenlid, J. and Johansson, M. 1987. Infection of roots of Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) by *Heterobasidion annosum* II. Early changes in phenolic content and toxicity. European Journal of Forest Pathology 17: 217-226.
- Stenlid, J. and Bendz-Hellgren, M. 1996. Påverkar kalkning granens känslighet för rotröta? In: H. Staaf, T. Persson and U. Bertills (eds.), Skogsmarkskalkning – resultat och slutsatser från Naturvårdverkets försöksverksamhet. National Swedish Environmental Protection Board, Rapport 4559: 183-188.
- Stenlid, J. and Redfern, D.B. 1998. Spread within the tree and stand. In: S. Woodward, J. Stenlid, R. Karjalainen and A Hüttermann (eds.), *Heterobasidion annosum*: Biology, Ecology, Impact and Control. CAB International, Wallingford, UK. ISBN 0 85199 2757. pp. 125-141.
- Swedjemark, G. and Stenlid, J. 1993. Population dynamics of the root rot fungus *Heterobasidion annosum* following thinning of *Picea abies*. Oikos 66(2): 247-254.
- Swedjemark, G. and Stenlid, J. 1995. Susceptibility of conifer and broadleaf seedlings to Swedish S and P strains of *Heterobasidion annosum*. Plant Pathology 44(1): 73-79.
- Swedjemark, G. and Stenlid, J. 1997. Between-tree and between-isolate variation for growth of S-group *Heterobasidion annosum* in sapwood of *Picea abies* cuttings. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 27: 711-715.
- Swedjemark, G., Stenlid, J. and Karlsson, B. 2001. Variation in growth of *Heterobasidion annosum* among clones of *Picea abies* incubated for different periods of time. Forest Pathology 31: 163-175.
- Tamminen, P. 1985. Butt-rot in Norway spruce in southern Finland. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 127. 52 p.
- Thies, W.G. and Russell, K.W. 1984. Controlling root rots in coniferous forests of northwestern North America. In: G.A. Kile (ed.), Proceedings of the 6th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots of Forest Trees. Australia, August 1983. CSIRO, Melbourne, Australia. pp. 379-386.
- Thomsen, I.M. 1994. Occurrence of S and P types of *Heterobasidion annosum* in Denmark. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 268-271. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Tippett, J.T. and Shigo, A.L. 1981. Barriers to decay in conifer roots. European Journal of Forest Pathology 11: 51-59.
- Tsopelas, P. and Korhonen, K. 1996. Hosts and distribution of the intersterility groups of *Heterobasidion annosum* in the highlands of Greece. European Journal of Forest Pathology 26: 4-11.
- Treschow, C. 1958. Forsog over jordbehandlingens indflydelse pa rodgranbevoksningers resistens overfor angreb af *Fomes annosus*. Summary: Studies on the effect of site treatment on the resistance of Norway spruce plantations to attack by *Fomes annosus*. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 25(1): 25-34.

- Tuimala, A. 1979. Kuusen lahon aiheuttamista puutavaralajisiirtymisistä ja kantohintamenetyksistä. Summary: Changes in timber assortments and loss in stumpage prices caused by decay in growing spruce timber. Silva Fennica 13(4): 333-342.
- Vasiliauskas, R. 1994. Spread of decay from stem wounds into the roots of Norway spruce. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 213-217. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Vasiliauskas, R. and Stenlid, J. 1998. Spread of S and P group isolates of *Heterobasidion annosum* within and among *Picea abies* trees in central Lithuania. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 28: 961-966.
- Vasiliauskas, R., Stenlid, J. and Johansson, M. 1996. Fungi in bark peeling wounds of *Picea abies* in central Sweden. European Journal of Forest Pathology 26: 285-296.
- Venn, K. and Solheim, H. 1994. Root and butt rot in first generation of Norway spruce affected by spacing and thinning. In: M. Johansson and J. Stenlid (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 642-645. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Viro, P.J. 1969. Precribed burning in forestry. Communicationes Instituti Forestalis Fenniae 67(7). 49 p.
- Vollbrecht, G. and Agestam, E. 1995. Modelling incidence of root rot in *Picea abies* plantations in southern Sweden. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 10: 74-81.
- Vollbrecht, G. and Stenlid, J. 1999. Transfer of the P-type of *Heterobasidion* from oldgrowth stumps of *Picea abies* to *Picea abies* and *Larix* x *eurolepis*. European Journal of Forest Pathology 29: 153-159.
- Vollbrecht, G., Gemmel, P. and Elfving, B. 1994. Forest management with the purpose of reducing windthrow and infection by *Heterobasidion annosum* in *Picea abies* – preliminary results from a field experiment. In: G. Vollbrecht: Effects of silvicultural practices on the incidence of root and butt rot in Norway spruce with special emphasis on *Heterobasidion annosum*. Doctoral thesis, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Alnarp.
- Vollbrecht, G., Gemmel, P. and Petterson, N. 1995a. The effect of precommercial thinning on the incidence of *Heterobasidion annosum* in planted *Picea abies*. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 10: 37-41.
- Vollbrecht, G., Johansson, U., Eriksson, H. and Stenlid, J. 1995b. Butt rot incidence, yield and growth pattern in a tree species experiment in southwestern Sweden. Forest Ecology and Management 76: 87-93.
- Wahlström, K.T. and Barklund, P. 1994. Spread of *Armillaria* spp. and *Heterobasidion annosum* in Norway spruce exposed to drought, irrigation and fertilization. In: Johansson, M. & Stenlid, J. (eds.), Proceedings of the 8th Int. Conf. on Root and Butt Rots, Sweden and Finland, Aug. 9-16, 1993. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden. pp. 582-591. ISBN 91-576-4803-4.
- Wallis, G.W. and Reynolds, G. 1970. *Fomes annosus* root and butt rot: a threat in managed stands in coastal British Columbia. Forestry Chronicle 46: 221-224.
- Weissen, F. 1981. La régénération naturelle de l'épicéa en Ardenne. Summary: Natural regeneration of spruce in the Ardennes. Bulletin de la Soiété Royale Forestière de Belgique 86(3): 115-123.

- von Weissenberg, K. 1980. Resistance of *Picea abies* to *Heterobasidion annosum*. In: Dimitri, L. (ed.), Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Problems of Root and Butt Rot in Conifers. Kassel, Germany, August 7 12, 1978. Hessische Forstlice Versuchsanstalt, Hann. Münden. pp. 67-74.
- Werner, H. 1971. Untersuchungen über die Einflüsse des Standorts und der Bestandesverhältnisse auf die Rotfäule (Kernfäule) in Fichtenbeständen der Mittleren Alb. Summary: The influence of site and stand conditions on red rot (heart rot) in Norway spruce stands of the central Schwabish Alb. Mitteilungen des Vereins für Forstliche Standortskunde und Forstpflanzenzüchtung 20: 9-49.
- Worrall, J.J. and Parmeter, J.R., Jr. 1983. Inhibition of wood-decay fungi by wetwood of white fir. Phytopathology 73: 1140-1145.
- Yde-Andersen, A. 1962. Seasonal incidence of stump infection in Norway spruce by airborne spores. Forest Science 8: 98-103.
- Yde-Andersen, A. 1970. *Fomes annosus* in conifer stands of first and second rotation. In: Hodges, C.S., Rishbeth, J. and Yde-Andersen, A. (eds), Proceedings of the 3rd IUFRO Conference on Fomes annosus. Denmark, July-August 1968. USDA, Washington DC. pp. 137-148.
- Yde-Andersen, A. 1977. *Fomes annosus*-angreb ved fosfor- og kvælstofgœdskning af gamle rædgranbevoksninger. Summary: *Fomes annosus* and the fertilization of old Norway spruce stands with phosphorus and nitrogen. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 287: 61-68.
- Yde-Andersen, A. 1978. Dyrkning af nåletræer gennem flere generationer og angreb af Fomes annosus (Fr.) Cke. Summary: Growing conifers through several generations and attack by Fomes annosus (Fr.) Cke. Dansk Skovforenings Tidskrift 4: 271-290.
- Yde-Andersen, A. and Malla, D.S. 1977. Svampe med epiphytisk vækst på rødgranrødder. Summary: Fungi with epiphytic growth on the roots of Norway spruce. Det Forstlige Forsøgsvæsen i Danmark 35: 197-225.
- Yli-Vakkuri, P. 1953. Tutkimuksia puiden välisistä elimillisistä juuriyhteyksistä männikössä. Referat: Untersuchungen über organische Wurzelverbindungen zwischen Bäumen in Kieferbeständen. Acta Forestalia Fennica 60(3). 117 p.
- Ympäristötilasto 2002. Environment Statistics. Tilastokeskus. SVT, Ympäristö ja luonnonvarat 2002:3. 200 p.